

UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL WORK

"We Don't Have a Job, We Have a Way of Life"

Perspectives on Effective Aboriginal Social Work Education and Addressing the Impacts of Generational Trauma

Master's Programme in Social Work and Human Rights Degree report 30 higher education credits Spring 2013 Author: Annalisa Rasmussen Supervisor: Lena Sawyer

ABSTRACT

The aim of this research paper is to investigate how Aboriginal social workers apply the knowledge they've gained as part of their formal social work education to working with Aboriginal clients dealing with the effects of generational trauma. This includes looking at which aspects of their education they considered to be the most useful, when they felt the need to rely on traditional knowledge, and discussing any dilemmas they encounter in transferring knowledge from one community to another. Ten social workers of Aboriginal heritage were interviewed as part of the qualitative study. A thematic analysis was then applied to the interviews to determine consistent themes and subthemes. The results were analyzed using two theoretical concepts, professional imperialism and the indigenization of social work. These theories criticise the appropriateness of importing Western social work education and values into non-Western communities, and promote the authentization of social work practice using a bottom-up approach where indigenous worldviews are used as the primary knowledge source. Findings from the study are that, for the Aboriginal social workers in the study, providing services to their Aboriginal clients is more than just a job. For them it is about healing themselves, their Aboriginal peers, and acting as support and advocates for their own communities. The research also concludes that Aboriginal knowledge should be respected as legitimate and important by mainstream social work education and practice, and that non-Aboriginal social workers should adopt an appreciation for Aboriginal cultures and worldviews. The results also suggests that both Western and indigenous social workers can learn valuable skills from each other.

Title: "We Don't Have a Job, We Have a Way of Life" – Perspectives on Effective Aboriginal Education and Addressing the Impacts of Generational Trauma

Author: Annalisa Rasmussen

Key Words: Aboriginal Social Workers, Traditional Knowledge, Generational Trauma, Social Work Education, Indigenization, Professional Imperialism

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I'd like to extend gratitude and appreciation to the following people for helping me to complete this research project:

my supervisor, Lena Sawyer, for her guidance and advice, and for putting up with my stress and tears over the last several months;

Susie Mattson, for generously offering her insights, even with a concussion;

my fellow students and the program instructors, for making the last two years so memorable and worthwhile;

Julia, for staying up till the wee hours with me;

my friends, for faithfully answering every request for moral support;

my family, for never doubting that I could pull it together in the end;

and last but not least, the participants, without whom this project would not have been possible. I am so grateful for their willingness to share their stories with me, and for trusting me to do them justice.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	5
BACKGROUND	5
Terminology	
Aboriginal Demographics of Social Issues & Theoretical Explanations	
Colonial History and Residential Schools	
Generational Trauma	
Aboriginal People and Multiculturalism	
Role of Social Workers	
LITERATURE REVIEW	11
Generational Trauma and Interventions	
Inclusion and Delivery of Aboriginal Content in Social Work Education	
Effective Social Work Skills and Knowledge in Aboriginal Practice	
Best Practices for Working with Aboriginal People	
THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	
What is a Theory?	
Professional Imperialism	
Indigenization of Social Work	
METHODOLOGY	
Research Strategy	
Participants & Interviews	
Ethical Considerations	
Indigenous Methodology	
Analysis Approach	
FINDINGS AND ANALYSIS	
Major Inter-Connected Social Issues	
Crisis of Identity	
Lack of Parenting	
Shame	
Generational Trauma	
Participants' Exposure to Theoretical Concept	
Clients' Understanding of Generational Trauma	
Use in Healing Process	
Caution in Over-Use	
What is useful about formal social work education?	
Useful Skills – Anti-Oppressive Practice	
Aboriginal Course Content	
Social Workers as Knowledge Filters	
Aboriginal Presence	
Importance of Addressing Native Issues in Education	
What is lacking in mainstream social work education?	
Hands-On Learning	
Aboriginal Worldview	
Relationships and Boundaries	
Changes to Social Work Programs	
Relying on Traditional Knowledge	
Holistic Approach to Social Work	

Best Practice – Traditions	
Best Practice – Non-Interference	
Best Practice – Food as Incentive	
Best Practice - Listening	
When Unprepared	
Importance of Native-Specific Social Services	
Dilemmas	
Balance	
Partnerships	
"Tunnel Vision"	
Social Worker's Heritage & Cultural Competence	
Students as Teachers	
Experience versus Education	
DISCUSSION	56
REFERENCES	60
APPENDIX 1 – Interview Guide	65
APPENDIX 2 – Informed Consent	

INTRODUCTION

The indigenous people of Canada are disproportionately represented in terms of all major social issues when compared to the rest of the national population. One might expect that this is an area in which social workers would excel at advocating for Aboriginal social justice and Aboriginal community development. Unfortunately, social workers have historically played an active and coercive role in the attempted assimilation of Aboriginal people. Social workers played a significant role in the events that culminated into what we now understand as generational trauma, which still affects Aboriginal individuals and communities today.

Generational trauma refers to the on-going mental, psychological, and spiritual distress affecting a collective group following a series of overwhelming and devastating events. For the Aboriginal people of Canada this was the forced assimilation policies of the federal government and destruction of their cultural security. The impacts of the trauma, specifically the legacy of the residential schools, have been passed down from parent to child for many generations. The negative effects manifest themselves as high unemployment rates, poverty, lower life expectancy, high rates of incarceration, and negative social stigma, to name just a few examples.

Education plays an important role in preparing social work students for the work they'll be doing with clients in the future. Mainstream education continues to be dominated by Western ideas, values, and knowledge. Critics of Western dominance question the relevancy this kind of education holds for minority and indigenous groups in Canada. The concern is that the possible lack of Aboriginal-specific knowledge in education, and the possible lack of respect for Aboriginal worldviews in the social work profession, perpetuates oppressive colonial social structures.

The aim of this study is to investigate how social workers of Aboriginal heritage apply their formal education to working with Aboriginal service users dealing with the effects of generational trauma. Questions included what aspects of their formal education did Aboriginal social workers find most useful, in what kind of scenarios did they find themselves relying on traditional knowledge, and what kind of dilemmas did they find in moving between the mainstream and Native communities.

BACKGROUND

Terminology

An appropriate place to begin this paper is to define who are the indigenous people of Canada. The debate in Canada continues around who should or should not be entitled to legally identify him or herself as Aboriginal. Legal status relates to land claims, tax exemptions, and employment equity, to name just a few examples, and can therefore sometimes be a contentious issue. There are also varying opinions about what is appropriate terminology – what is offensive and what is politically correct. The following definitions provided are part of the terminology used by Aboriginal Affairs and Northern Development Canada, the federal department responsibilities to Aboriginal people and the North (Aboriginal Affairs and Northern Development Canada 2013).

The term "Aboriginal" is an umbrella term that refers to the descendants of the original inhabitants of modern-day Canada; they are 'native' or 'indigenous' to the land. Aboriginal people are comprised of three distinct groups: Indians, also known as First Nations; Inuit; and Metis. "Indian" is the legal definition for members belonging to the largest group of Aboriginal

people, and includes both status and non-status Indians. There are 617 different First Nations communities in Canada, which represent more than fifty nations and fifty languages (AANDC 2013). Status Indians are registered under the Indian Act; this legal identification relies not on an individual's personal self-identification, but rather on a specific set of criteria determined by the Government of Canada. The term "First Nation" is more commonly used due to the wide perception that the term "Indian" is offensive (AANDC 2013). This writer's preference is to use the term First Nation.

The Inuit are the Aboriginal people of Arctic Canada who live in Nunavut, the North-West Territories, Northern Quebec (Nunavik), and Northern Labrador (Nunatsiavut). The term "Eskimo", originally applied by European explorers, is no longer part of Canadian discourse. Finally, the Metis are people of mixed First Nation and European ancestry whose culture draws from diverse origins. All three groups have distinct cultures, languages, and spiritual beliefs (AANDC 2013). For the purposes of this paper, "Aboriginal" refers to all three distinct groups collectively, unless otherwise specified.

Aboriginal Demographics of Social Issues & Theoretical Explanations

According to the most recently available Canadian census data, the total Canadian population was 31,241,030 people (Statistics Canada 2006). The total population for Aboriginal people was recorded as 1,172,790; of this, 698,025 were First Nations, 389,785 were Metis, 50,485 were Inuit, and 34,500 identified as some combination of each (Statistics Canada 2006). Aboriginal people represent 3.1% of all adults aged eighteen years and older, and are projected to represent 4.1% of the total population by 2017 (Statistics Canada 2006). The following statistics help to clearly illustrate the position of Aboriginal people in relation to major social structures. They demonstrate, in concrete terms, how Aboriginal people are not equally represented in all aspects of Canadian life.

The 2017 life expectancy projection for First Nations and Metis men is five years shorter than the average population, and for Inuit men the life expectancy falls a full fifteen years below the national male average (Statistics Canada 2006). The employment rate for eligible Aboriginal adults aged 25-54 years is 65.8%, compared to 81.6% for the same non-Aboriginal age group (Statistics Canada 2006). In terms of family composition, Aboriginal children under the age of six are nearly four times more likely to live in families with four or more children, compared to their non-Aboriginal counterparts. Aboriginal children are also approximately six times more likely to live full-time with their grandparents than are non-Aboriginal children (Statistics Canada 2006). Finally, while Aboriginal adults represent 3.1% of the total population of Canada, as stated above, they are grossly over-represented in the criminal justice system. Aboriginal adults account for 25% of the provincial and territorial prison population, and 18% of all individuals admitted to a federal institution. 319 for every 1000 Aboriginal adults are victims of violent offences, compared to 101 victims for every 1000 non-Aboriginal Canadians (Statistics Canada 2006). Aboriginal people are also disproportionately affected by issues such as depression, substance abuse, and poor health (Brave Heart et al 2011). Suicide rates are higher among Inuit and First Nations communities than any other group in Canada (Korhonen 2006).

These observable trends suggest that the Aboriginal population in Canada faces a set of social issues with which many non-Aboriginal Canadians are not familiar. The disadvantages and oppression associated with the social challenges experienced by Aboriginal people in Canada can be explained in several different ways. Negative stereotypes and racism have pathologized Aboriginal people as lazy, dumb, violent "dirty Indians" who have no one to blame for their circumstances but themselves. This kind of labelling can be hazardous to their wellbeing (Weaver & Congress 2009; Getty 2010). As Weaver and Congress (2009) outlined it, those who

hold these views consider Aboriginal people's issues to be individual deficiencies and nothing more. A more reasonable debate might include the question of possible financial mismanagement and corruption on Aboriginal reserves as perpetuating oppression. The recent audit conducted on Attawapiskat First Nation's finances, for example, found incomplete records, an absence of documentation, and systematic deficiencies within the organization (Schwartz 2013). The opposite side of this debate is that the federal government does not adequately understand the needs of Aboriginal people and therefore does not provide adequate or appropriate funding.

Theoretical concepts that could be applied to explain Aboriginal oppression include the culture of poverty. The culture of poverty refers to the way of life of some poor people; the theory claims that poor people realize the improbability of achieving success in the larger society and subsequently absorb that attitude as part of their culture (Boxill 1994). Vickers (2009, p.18) mirrored this thought when she said that Aboriginal people are faced with the "suffering we are inflicting upon ourselves due to our self-deprecating beliefs". Another possible explanation is the feelings of guilt and/or shame felt by the mainstream population in Canada. According to Allpress et al (2010), group-based guilt due to colonial injustices are likely to result in support for government apologies and restitution policies, but has little effect on actual behaviour. For example, "non-Indigenous Australians' guilt predicted attitudinal support for compensation, but did not predict intentions to act on these attitudes after accounting for respondents' prejudice and anger" (Allpress et al 2010, p.78). It may be that non-Aboriginal Canadians feel guilt over their colonial history, but feel little shame, and therefore feel no responsibility to assist Aboriginal groups in a meaningful way other than with monetary reparations. Whatever the model used to explain Aboriginal disadvantage, they all relate back, in one way or another, to the historical treatment of Aboriginal people at the hands of the Government of Canada.

Colonial History and Residential Schools

From the moment European explorers arrived in North America, their influence has had a major impact on Aboriginal groups. Modern weaponry made for mass physical casualties in times of war. Similarly, the introduction of new diseases such as smallpox resulted in thousands of deaths (Woolford 2009). The government appropriated Aboriginal land, thereby forcing First Nations communities onto reserves (Woolford 2009). The expansion of Canadian federal police into the North of the country forced the Inuit to accept new hunting and fishing regulations, which were unlike their traditional ways (Whitbeck et al 2004; Woolford 2009).

Just as devastating as the introduction of foreign regulations and physical displacement was the establishment of residential schools in the 1880s (MacDonald & Hudson 2012). The purpose and relevance of residential schools is ambiguous. By some accounts, the original intention of residential schools was to help Aboriginal people find a balance between European influence and Native traditions (MacDonald & Hudson 2012). According to these perspectives communities would be assisted in adapting to the new, dominant ways of life, and were "civilized" in the process. This "re-socialization" would prepare Aboriginal children for their re-introduction into society, where they would then become productive members of the majority society (Elias et al 2012). Other researchers argue that there is clear evidence of Canada's "intention to commit cultural genocide… using residential schools as an expedient" (MacDonald & Hudson 2012, p.445). Regardless of the intention, any anticipated benefits of residential schools soon gave way to a much more coercive system that aimed to both assimilate and eliminate Aboriginal cultures (Woolford 2009; MacDonald & Hudson 2012).

Schools were off reserve and children were separated from their families; attendance was mandatory for children aged five to sixteen, despite protestations from their families (MacDonald & Hudson 2012). Schools preached Christianity and prohibited traditional spiritual practices.

Native languages were similarly forbidden and residents were forced to speak English. Children regularly suffered severe verbal, physical, and sexual punishment and abuse. Diet and medical care were inadequate, and disease was common, especially tuberculosis. Schools were underfunded and over-crowded, and many children were neglected and lived in unsanitary conditions (Woolford 2009; MacDonald & Hudson 2012). The Aboriginal culture was constantly insulted and assaulted by those running the residential schools.

Regardless of any original good intentions, the church- and government-run schools succeeded in leaving deep physical, emotional, and psychological scars on the more than 150,000 children (MacDonald & Hudson 2012) who passed through. Even traditional grieving practices were prohibited (Spiwak et al 2012). So as traditions were stripped away from Aboriginal individuals and their communities, they were forbidden from mourning these losses as they normally would have. This disruption to the healing process made recovery that much harder. The last school closed in 1996 (Elias et al 2012).

Generational Trauma

Some scholars have referred to the devastation caused to Aboriginal people by colonization as genocide, using a definition introduced by Richard Lemkin in the 1940's (Woolford 2009; MacDonald & Hudson 2012). Using this definition, they argue that genocide took place in Canada due to the "destruction of the group's ability to continue its cultural existence" (Woolford 2009, p.86). Similar theoretical ideas, such as the "discourse of crisis", were developed in the mid-twentieth century. This eventually evolved into the concept of trauma in the latter half of the twentieth century (Sztompka 2000). According to Brave Heart et al (2011), the concept of trauma among Native groups first appeared in clinical literature in 1995.

The concept of "generational trauma" refers to the unexpected and over-whelming emotional and psychological suffering felt across generations as a result of large-scale trauma inflicted upon a cultural group (Sztompka 2000; Brave Heart et al 2011; Eyerman 2013). Alexander (2004, p.1) provided a clear definition when he wrote that this kind of trauma

> "occurs when members of a collectivity feel they have been subjected to a horrendous event that leaves indelible marks upon their group consciousness, marking their memories forever and changing their future identity in fundamental and irrevocable ways".

The same phenomenon has also been referred to in academic literature as inter-generational trauma or multi-generational trauma, historical trauma, and cultural trauma.

As a result of this large-scale trauma, cultures lose their stability, normalcy, and routine, elements of the society that are often taken for granted. The security of a collective society is built upon its social structures, and when those foundations are disrupted, the stability of the collective identity is put at risk (Alexander 2004). Trauma to the individual and to the collective can be mutually re-enforcing since personal identity requires a cultural context (Eyerman 2013). The closer the trauma is to the core of the collective values, the more intense the traumatic experience becomes (Sztompka 2000). The more radical, unfamiliar, and disorienting the new cultural environment is from the previous way of life, the harder it is for a cultural group to respond and over-come, instead finding themselves lost in a crisis of social dislocation. As Alexander (2004, p.11) wrote, "trauma is not the result of a group experiencing pain – it is the result of this acute discomfort entering into the core of the collectivity's sense of its own identity".

As noted by Whitbeck et al (2004), the events that precede generational trauma are not isolated to a single catastrophic moment, but are cumulative and on-going. Trauma is a dynamic and evolving condition (Sztompka 2000). For instance, survivors of residential schools learned few positive parenting skills and their loss of identity resulted in a wide range of social problems (Brave Heart et al 2011; MacDonald & Hudson 2012). Parents cannot be present and effective without having learned basic parenting skills, which most people learn from having positive role models. Children at residential schools were denied that opportunity, and as a result bring their anger, fear, and confusion into the lives of their children.

According to one study, frequent emotional responses to generational trauma among Aboriginal people were "sadness and depression, anger, intrusiveness of the thoughts, discomfort around White people, and fearful and distrustful of intentions of White people" (Whitbeck et al 2004, p.125). Woolford (2009, p.85) explained the phenomenon clearly when he said:

> "Continuing cycles of emotional, physical and sexual abuse, as well as addiction, suicide and other markers of inter-generational trauma, within Aboriginal communities are considered residual effects of the residentialschool experience".

This means that individuals who did not attend residential schools, and even those born after the schools closed, are not immune to the sense of cultural loss.

This phenomenon is not unique to Aboriginal communities in Canada and has affected many cultural groups throughout history. Depending on the framework employed, examples may include survivors of the Holocaust, post-Apartheid South Africa, and descendants of African slaves (Alexander 2004; Eyerman 2013). For Aboriginal people, hundreds of years of forced assimilation and systematic discrimination have had a severe, detrimental effect on the culture as a whole. This is not to suggest that every Aboriginal person attended a residential school, or that every student was abused in some way. But collectively as a culture they faced severe hardship. Indeed, one study found that the direct and indirect effects of generational trauma operated at the individual, family, and community level (Elias et al 2012).

Residential schools have been shut down. The churches have apologized for the roles they played, and the Government of Canada released \$350 million in 1998 as part of a "healing fund" (MacDonald & Hudson 2012). In 2008 Prime Minister Stephen Harper formally apologized to the Aboriginal people on behalf of Canada for the residential schools, though he failed to comment on the wider colonial contexts (MacDonald & Hudson 2012). However, despite these attempts at reconciliation, life has not begun a-new for Aboriginal people. On-going discrimination, prejudice, and cultural loss are an ever-present reminder of what has been taken away from the Aboriginal people and how they continue to suffer as a result. In the Canadian context, generational trauma exists whether it was intentional or not, and this is illustrated by the statistics provided above.

Despite this evidence, some individuals are more comfortable denying the impacts of generational trauma since denying the suffering of others allows them to absolve themselves of responsibility for others' suffering (Alexander 2004). Then there are those who view cultural upheavals as an opportunity for growth, innovation, and progress (Alexander 2004). For an extreme example, an American lawmaker referred not long ago to slavery as a "blessing in disguise", claiming that African Americans were better off for being captured and taken to North America than they would have been in Africa (Associated Press 2012). Again, however, it seems clear that in the Canadian context it is generally understood that generational trauma was real and catastrophic, not to mention a violation of human rights, the creation of the Truth and

Reconciliation Commission of Canada in June 2008 being evidence of that belief (MacDonald & Hudson 2011; TRC 2013).

Aboriginal People and Multiculturalism

The Canadian Multiculturalism Act was passed in 1988. The purpose was to recognize the contributions of ethnic minorities in Canada, increase understanding among different groups, and address discrimination (St. Denis 2011). The Act also affirms Canadian society as one that celebrates and respects diversity, and one where every Canadian is treated equally regardless of gender, ethnicity, religion, etc. The goal was to encourage cross-cultural communication, to broaden society by preserving cultures and languages, develop a shared culture of interaction, and bring more diverse voices to the forefront of national debate (Syed 2010; Taylor 2012).

Aboriginal groups find themselves faced with their own challenges due to multiculturalism. Primarily, they find themselves lumped together in policies with other immigrant minority groups. Syed (2010, p.79) explained that:

"while minorities often seek similar economic, social, and cultural achievements to larger nation-states, indigenous people usually seek something rather different: the ability to maintain certain traditional ways of life and beliefs while nevertheless participating on their own terms in the modern world".

To some Aboriginal people, multiculturalism is simply an extension of colonialism and distracts from their unique rights (St. Denis 2011). It lumps them together as part of a larger group to which, in reality, they neither belong nor identify with. Including Aboriginal groups as part of multicultural policy also minimizes the historical maltreatment by focusing solely on their status as a cultural minority. Beyond that, much of the debate surrounding multiculturalism in Canada has been focused on the protection of Quebec culture and teaching both national languages (English and French) at school (Taylor 2012), thereby marginalizing Aboriginal issues.

For some Aboriginal people, pride in their culture and distrust in Canadian authority has turned into "chauvinism", their allegiance to their roots being so strong that they isolate themselves away from mainstream structures (Syed 2010). This is not to suggest, however, that Aboriginal people have collectively discarded multiculturalism as a theory. Many want to bring their perspectives forward to find common ground with mainstream Canadians and avoid becoming detached and extremist in their own right. Many believe that formal and traditional environments combined can produce well-rounded individuals who find balance between mainstream success and cultural appreciation (Syed 2010). According to Appiah (1994, pp.156-157), however, in order to achieve that balance, Canadians "should not accept both the insistence on the uniform application of rules without exception and the suspicion of collective goals".

Role of Social Workers

Over the years, social work approaches to dealing with Aboriginal issues and generational trauma have shifted. As noted above, one of the first sociological theoretical concepts for historical change in the Western world was that of progress – the triumph of modernity at all costs. From this perspective, the approach of social workers was one of assimilation, attempting to guide Aboriginal people, sometimes considered wards of the federal government, into the modern world no matter what (Weaver 2010). Later policies were insistent upon equality, and an absence of diversity was the norm – "colour-blindness", so to speak (Yellow Bird 2010). Using this framework, the same approach to social work was applied to all service users regardless of

cultural differences (Yellow Bird 2010). Once it was recognized that trauma could be experienced outside the realm of physical and mental health, it became apparent that those approaches were insufficient.

Social workers can also play a role in the Aboriginal healing process. Because the effects of generational trauma linger and are so persistent, some Aboriginal people feel as though they continue to suffer the effects of colonialism (Woolford 2009). In response to this, one could come to the logical conclusion that an infusion of cultural specificity and particularism in social services may be a beneficial addition to attempts aimed at healing Aboriginal communities. As one researcher noted, "understanding the role of healing and bereavement in Aboriginal populations necessitates the inclusion of cultural and healing traditions" (Spiwak et al 2012, p.207). From this perspective, reconnecting Aboriginal people to the parts of their culture that they lost is the first step towards healing.

LITERATURE REVIEW

A literature review was conducted in accordance with the general aims and goals of the study. This included researching terms such as: Aboriginal knowledge; social work education; conceptions of generational trauma (and variations on the term); Aboriginal social workers; and social work interventions for generational trauma. The results are presented below. While many of the articles discussed similar themes, they have been organized according to generational trauma and interventions, Aboriginal social work education, Aboriginal social work practice, and best practices for working with Aboriginal people. These topics are revisited as part of the analysis.

Generational Trauma and Interventions

Brave Heart et al (2011) outlined the impact of historical trauma on indigenous groups and reviewed research and interventions aimed at addressing the emotional distress caused by this trauma. This review included: previous studies linking post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) to Native communities in the United States; grief among American Indian and Alaska Natives; the impacts of discrimination; and the tools developed to measure cultural loss, including the Historical Loss and Associated Symptoms Scale as well as the Indigenous Peoples of the Americas Survey. In their review they noted that historical trauma and historical trauma response are strongly related to individual unresolved grief, prolonged grief, PTSD, and depression, as well as substance abuse. Similar to this, it was found that children who experienced harsh parenting both at home and at boarding schools continued to experience difficulty with trust, relationship building, and communication in adulthood. They further noted that: "interventions that reframe symptoms in terms of collective responses have been observed to alleviate a number of the symptoms, at least on a short-term basis" (2011, p.284), the intent being to foster healing by providing service users with a context for their extreme emotional distress. The authors spoke of one intervention in particular, the Historical Trauma and Unresolved Grief Intervention, which explores traumatic experiences and self-assessments of these experiences. Results referenced by Brave Heart et al (2011) indicated that participants' self-perception of personal competencies, and their familial relationships, improved following intervention.

The importance of incorporating concepts of historical trauma and historical trauma responses was also reflected elsewhere in their research. The researchers noted that official recognition of trauma is an important aspect of the healing process, as is validating the existence of continuing oppression. Brave Heart et al (2011, p.288) maintained that: "healing must begin

within a cultural specific context both at the family and community levels". Despite multiple cultural differences within Aboriginal communities, the authors listed several common cultural features, including: focus on a collectivistic culture; indirect communication styles; emphasis on harmony and balance; and an attachment to all of creation. In their conclusion, Brave Heart et al (2011) advocated for interventions to be grounded in indigenous worldviews, engaging communities in the healing process, and the implementation of culturally appropriate approaches.

Inclusion and Delivery of Aboriginal Content in Social Work Education

Westhues et al (2001) conducted a SWOT¹ analysis of social work education in Canada. The authors partnered with four social work associations to create a steering committee, and referenced census data to conduct an in-depth analysis of the strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats. The approach also included conducting interviews with social work employers and graduates, and reviewing the content of university curriculums. The results of the research indicated that strengths included: a holistic practice orientation, meaning an approach that can be widely applied to various situations; social workers' possession of a wide range of knowledge and skills; and the increased cultural relevance of social work education, its attempts to adopt cultural diversity and develop anti-oppressive practices. Conversely, weaknesses included: a conflict of values between social justice and bureaucratic requirements; a lack of professional definition (though this did not appear to be an issue among Aboriginal respondents); a lack of minority membership; and social work as an on-going colonial presence.

Consistent with what has been noted in previous sections of this paper, Westhues et al (2001) also indicated that Aboriginal people are disproportionately over-represented as social service users, but only 4.6% of social service providers were of Aboriginal heritage. The impact of colonialism was understood by the Aboriginal respondents, but was not mentioned by the Anglophone or Francophone respondents. The authors argued that social work is "infused with a dominant world view that can be seen as oppressive by Aboriginal people and other minority groups" (2001, p.41). Westhues et al (2001) recommended that schools of social work adapt their programs to better reflect the increasing needs of the people with whom they work, and actively recruit Aboriginal and other minority students.

A more recent article also recognized the value of indigenous knowledge. In their study, Dumbrill and Green (2008) presented a framework for the inclusion of indigenous knowledge in education by using an anti-racist approach and drawing on Whiteness theory, Indigenous story-telling, and the Medicine Wheel. Based on their own social locations, one being Native and the other being white, the authors discussed how Euro-centric, or Western, knowledge dominates the social work academy and how this dominance is oppressive and excluding of other forms of knowledge. They highlighted the importance of "inclusion, interconnectivity, and holistic ways of being" (Dumbrill & Green 2008, p.491), which, according to Westhues et al (2001), is already a strength of Canadian social work education. Similar to the Brave Heart et al (2011) article, Dumbrill and Green (2008) also reflected on how the destruction associated with colonialism cannot be extricated from Western knowledge systems. The authors noted that on-going colonialism can be unintentional as Western traditions become so engrained they begin to feel natural, or regarded as the norm. As a result, Dumbrill and Green (2008) suggested restructuring academic environments to include non-text based resources and avoiding categorical and hierarchical ways of thinking.

¹ A SWOT analysis outlines the strengths and weaknesses, connected to the internal environment, and the opportunities and threats, associated with the external environment, of an organization.

Barriers to the successful integration of Aboriginal knowledge in social work education have been discussed in a variety of articles, including Dumbrill and Green (2008), Zapf (1999), and Lambe (2003). According to these authors, barriers have included: styles of learning and evaluating; mainstream education's need to accept teachers and professors as absolute authorities; and ignoring the historical role of education in attempting to eliminate Aboriginal cultures, traditions, and languages (Zapf 1999; Lambe 2003; Dumbrill & Green 2008). Lambe's (2003) study of education delivery focused on the forms and methods of knowledge delivery, both indigenous and Western, highlighting general beliefs, philosophies, practices, and challenges. In his exploration of indigenous education, mainstream education, and native studies, the author came to the conclusion that academic differences can be accommodated so that Western and Aboriginal knowledge can co-exist. There have been several successful attempts at doing just that.

In one such instance, instructors were asked to provide a social work practice method course as part of a Canadian college-level Aboriginal Social Work program. Zapf (1999) described his experience of co-teaching the course as a white man alongside a Native academic and practitioner. Zapf and his colleague chose to combine their respective sections of the course and present the material side-by-side, allowing each to critique and assess the other in real time. According to the author, the approach was also intended to help the students gain confidence in their abilities by melding their Western and Native knowledge, rather than forcing them to focus on one perspective exclusively. Quoting his co-facilitator, Zapf (1999, p.336) wrote that their teaching "represented the convergence of Western linear thought and its hierarchical pedagogical form with the holistic, processual knowledge system of the global indigenous family". Both instructors found the experience to be positive for both them and the students.

Similarly, Rice-Green and Dumbrill (2005) discussed their development of a Canadian university-level, web-based child welfare course for Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal students. They approached their course development from what they referred to as a radical, structural, feminist, anti-racist, and First Nations perspective. As with the previous article, one instructor was Aboriginal and the other was white. Rice-Green and Dumbrill (2005, p.167) designed the course to "situate Western knowledge as *a* way of knowing rather than *the* way of knowing". In delivering the material, the authors approached the course content believing that the students needed to understand the links between personal issues and broader societal inequalities, and with the belief that social workers "need to know what they are doing and why they are doing it" (2005, p.173). The course was provided to two cohorts, one taught in a classroom setting and another taught online. Rice-Green & Dumbrill (2005) found that both groups indicated that they had learned the importance of understanding colonial and historical contexts when considering child welfare situations.

Weaver and Congress (2009), using a social justice perspective, provided examples of specific tools for teaching about indigenous groups. They did this by first providing a historical outline of social workers' participation in social injustices committed against indigenous people, and reviewing positive contemporary developments in addressing indigenous issues. Similar to the information presented by Westhues et al (2001), Weaver & Congress (2009) encouraged the recruitment and presence of Aboriginal social workers in social agencies, associations, and academia, as their presence may help to influence change. Weaver and Congress (2009) also spoke to the importance of Aboriginal literature. They stated that, while literature produced by Aboriginal researchers is gaining support, students are still more likely to read mainstream anti-oppressive literature than they are more marginalized ideas. Weaver and Congress (2009) also applauded field placements as an important learning experience for social work students, developing within them a strengths-based approach to service delivery.

Weaver (1997), drawing on her own experience as a Native educator and on the existing literature, discussed how to best prepare social work students for working with Aboriginal service-users and clients from the perspective of cultural competence. She provided recommendations as to what should be taught, how it should be taught, and where it should be included in the curriculum. Cultural competence refers to an "ability to build on the sensitivity or knowledge about different populations and incorporate specific skills" (Yellow Bird 2010, p.283). It also involves self-awareness and reflection on the part of the social worker, acknowledging bias, building respect, and sensitivity to diversity (Weaver 1997; Yellow Bird 2010). As Weaver noted (1997), Native-specific content should be included in social work and related curriculums in order to produce culturally sensitive and competent social workers. She also commented on the importance of viewing Aboriginal people not as victims, but as part of strong communities that can provide their own solutions.

Effective Social Work Skills and Knowledge in Aboriginal Practice

In terms of the role of the social worker, Weaver (1997) stated that, considering historical exploitation and mistrust, social workers must respect Aboriginal people's values of noninterference, inter-connectedness, and inter-dependency. Social workers should also support their clients in seeking out Aboriginal healing resources, but should not attempt to perform Native rituals themselves. As Weaver (1997, p.106) said, mainstream social work interventions which conflict with Native cultural norms can be "at best ineffective and at worst detrimental to the client's well-being and a violation of client self-determination". However, in an article written in partnership with another researcher (Weaver & Congress 2009), the authors noted that social workers can play an important and significant role in advocating and instituting positive social change for indigenous people. According to Weaver and Congress (2009, p.169), it is possible for social workers to overcome their reputation as being "coercive agents of social control".

Bennett et al (2011), conducting research in Australia, interviewed 19 social workers, of both Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal heritage, including three Elders, working in Aboriginal communities about how they integrate a range of knowledge, values, and skills into their work. The key research questions included how Aboriginal social workers work in Aboriginal communities, how non-Aboriginal social workers work in the same communities, and what both groups recognized as being culturally sensitive and appropriate social work practice.

The researchers found that there were very few differences among social workers as to what was considered to be important practical skills. A social worker's understanding of themselves was considered to be crucial by all the respondents. This included: the role colonialism has had on their own identities; self-awareness of bias; and the ability to be self-reflective and respond to client anger with "humility and genuineness" (Bennett et al 2011, p.26). Relationship building with clients was also deemed to be an important skill, as was listening. One respondent to their research stated: "The best way to communicate with Aboriginal people is to keep your mouth shut... to listen to what people are saying" (Bennett et al 2011, p.28). According to Bennett et al (2011), the boundaries of relationships with Aboriginal people are much wider than in typical mainstream relationships because the personal and professional are not separate in the same way.

Respondents in Bennett et al's (2011, p.30) research stated that providing social services "involved the ability to integrate Aboriginal knowledge alongside Western paradigms". An Aboriginal respondent believed that having a "foot in each world" meant he or she could empower clients, advocate for them, and give guidance in accessing services. Another element of practice found in Bennett et al's (2011) research was the need for social workers to move away from an individualized perspective and instead include families and collectives in the healing

process. According to the authors, social workers need work in ways that are "culturally respectful, courageous, and hopeful" (Bennett et al 2011, p.34). The research also showed that social workers play an important role in supporting community initiatives and the process of decolonization.

Harms et al (2011), also conducting research in Australia, discussed many of the themes included in previously mentioned articles. As part of their research, Harms et al (2011) established a reference committee made up of Aboriginal community members, social work practitioners, and academics, both Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal. The researchers also organized four focus groups made up of thirty Aboriginal community members who had been either direct or indirect recipients of social services at some point in their lives. The focus groups were asked about their perceptions of effective social work practice, including their opinions on what knowledge was required and ways this might be learned.

Respondents identified attentiveness, availability, respect, honesty, open-mindedness and practical involvement as being traits of good social workers. Service providers who were seen as being rigid, judgmental, and culturally excluding were considered less effective by their clients. Respondents also noted that the most successful interventions were community driven rather than individually focused. In order to best facilitate this, according to Harms et al (2011), social work programs at post-secondary institutions should include instruction on: Aboriginal family structures and functions; Aboriginal history and the impacts of inter-generational loss; cultural knowledge; and the impact of social work interventions. The researchers noted that students would be better prepared for working with Aboriginal clients by attending internships and placements at Native organizations, as well as receiving mentoring from respected Elders. Respondents did not believe that a textbook-based education would be sufficient to prepare students for social work practice (Harms et al 2011).

Best Practices for Working with Aboriginal People

Best practices are the "methodologies, strategies, procedures, practices, and/or processes that consistently produce successful results" (Wesley-Esquimaux & Calliou 2010). In reviewing the literature, several consistent best practices with Aboriginal communities in Canada were found, including the use of Elders, community involvement, and Native traditions. Elders were referred to by both Korhonen (2006) and Martel et al (2011) as being an important part of Aboriginal social structures, as knowledgeable guides, moral leaders, and experienced, trustworthy members of society. Martel et al's (2011, p.237) study of the management of Aboriginal offenders in Canadian correctional institutions noted the important role of Elders in offering "guidance and leadership in correctional planning" for inmates requesting a traditional healing environment. Korhonen's (2006) study concerning suicide prevention among Inuit communities, found that involving Elders in schools was a positive way to "encourage resilience and coping" among young people.

Another important aspect of social care among Aboriginal communities is the importance of community involvement and the feeling of connectedness to one another. In van Gaalen's (2009, p.10) article concerning mental health and Aboriginal communities, it was explained that, "individual, family, and community wellness must be understood as essentially interwoven". Korhonen (2006) echoed this concept by noting that the communities are themselves a resource for people in need. Harper's (2006) research involving Aboriginal domestic violence shelters across Canada found that the more accurately social services reflect Aboriginal norms and values, rather than Western or mainstream values, the more likely they are to receive support from the Aboriginal community at large. The same report indicated that Aboriginal women staying at non-Aboriginal domestic violence shelters should have access to an Aboriginal counsellor to help them maintain that connection to the community (Harper 2006).

Finally, adhering to timeless traditions was also seen to have positive benefits for service users. In discussing suicide prevention, Korhonen (2006) found that, while not discounting the value of a formal education, some Inuit groups believe that being taken out onto the land and taught survival skills can be a powerful healing tool. It also helps to connect individuals to their ancestors and the older way of life (Korhonen 2006). Martel et al (2011) found that using cultural teachings to fill the voids left by cultural loss helps the healing process itself. According to Harper (2006), the use of traditions also helps with identity development and encourages positive life choices.

THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

What is a Theory?

A theory is "an organized statement of ideas about the world" (Payne 2005, p.5). The perspectives of professional imperialism and indigenization of social work express a certain view of the world. Primarily, they criticize how Western values and ideas have dominated social work knowledge in a post-colonial context (Payne 2005). These are theoretical perspectives chosen to explore the research questions.

Professional Imperialism

The concept of "professional imperialism" was first introduced by Midgley in 1981 (Faith 2010; Midgley 2010) and refers to "the way in which professional models that emerged from the industrialized nation states were imposed and imported globally" (Faith 2010, p.248). The theory was developed as a response to global development and social modernization, including the promotion of Western social work knowledge and practice in developing countries. Critics, including Midgley, questioned the assumption that the values found in a Western worldview were universally applicable (Midgley 2010). In his discussion of imperialism and social welfare, Midgley (2011) does not refer to Canadian Aboriginal people specifically. He does, however, recognize that the indigenous people of Canada were colonized and that welfare regimes in North American settlements were based on English policies.

Colonial powers ignored the validity and existence of indigenous methods of social care and instead introduced foreign and ethnocentric values, which were largely ineffective to deal with indigenous or non-Western concerns (Forrester 1974; Faith 2010; Midgley 2011). According to Forrester (1974), development theories justify manipulation because it is the most powerful societies that have the ultimate decision-making power in what is to be developed and which objectives are to be met. Within the framework of professional imperialism, the assumption of Western superiority is sometimes implicit – triumph in political and economic domains should also translate to social and cultural domains as well. In other ways it is explicit – researchers searching for universalism do so with a simple disregard for "the particular and the idiosyncratic" (Forrester 1974). Either way, the theory of professional imperialism rejects the notion that it is the responsibility of the West to promote social and cultural modernization (Midgley 2010).

In 1981, when Midgley first published his ideas about professional imperialism, he was met with some criticism. Some social workers felt the title minimized their sincere intentions, while other colleagues even referred to Midgley as being "anti-American" (Midgley 2010). Many researchers today, however, agree that developing nations and indigenous populations are not a "tabula rasa" to be taken care of by self-designated experts since Western influence has, in some cases, worsened local situations rather than improved them (Forrester 1974; Gordon 2010). However, as reflected by Lambe (2003), Midgley (2010) agrees that an acknowledgement of professional imperialism does not require a total rejection of Western social work knowledge, but Western social workers need to be willing to learn from their non-Western counterparts.

Askeland & Payne (2006) discussed similar ideas in their article about how forces of globalization allow the domination of powerful cultures over the less powerful through social work education. The authors indicated that the assumption remains that universal knowledge would be able to bring order to chaos. However, according to Askeland and Payne (2006, p.735), "cultural diversity is needed just as much as biodiversity". When revisiting his earlier work, Midgley (2010) notes that the decolonization of empires has, by most definitions, been completed. But while the economic, political and social landscape has shifted, imperialism persists. To counter this, theorists have recommended allowing the minority experience to influence dominant cultures and educating students using resources from diverse cultures (Askeland & Payne 2006). Going a step further, producing local knowledge in marginalized communities allows them to disconnect themselves from the dominant literature and knowledge (Askeland & Payne 2006).

Indigenization of Social Work

The term 'indigenization' was first introduced in 1971 by the United Nations, commenting on the inappropriateness of American social work theories for non-Western societies (Huang & Zhang 2008; Gray & Coates 2010b). According to Gray and Coates (2010a, p.615),

"indigenization holds that social work knowledge should arise from within the culture, reflect local behaviours, and practices, be interpreted within a local frame of reference and should address locally relevant and context-specific problems".

The concept grew from the same roots as professional imperialism, and proponents of indigenization reference Midgley and his belief that social work must be appropriate to different countries' needs and demands (Gray & Coates 2010b). Indigenization is also about adapting and modifying Western processes to the importing country's unique needs and concerns (Huang & Zhang 2008; Gray & Coates 2010a). However, indigenization also goes a step further than professional imperialism to advocate for the authentication of social work education and practice.

Yip, as referenced in Gray & Coates (2010b), described indigenization as a three-step process: the first is the unquestioning transmission of Western knowledge and values to a developing nation; the second being the indigenization phase, where the realization is made that social work concepts need to fit local needs; and the third stage being that of authentization by involving local practitioners to develop strategies best-suited to their own communities. The indigenization of social work calls for a bottom-up approach, in which Western discourse and structures are de-centred and indigenous information is used as the primary knowledge source (Gray & Coates 2010a; b).

Some researchers suggest that indigenization is a complementary rather than contradictory approach to Western social work (Gray & Coates 2010a). They argue that traditional practices can be incorporated into mainstream discourse, emphasizing the skills belonging to indigenous communities, while still being active participants in a modern and diverse society (Dominelli 2010; Gray & Coates 2010a). Being part of mainstream society does

not necessitate abandoning culture; instead mainstream knowledge is moved away from the core of social work discourse, allowing indigenous groups to reshape the conversation.

Many proponents of indigenization also readily admit that the theory is ethnocentric, not unlike Western social work. Indigenous social work highlights specific minority particularities and focuses on culturally specific practices (Gray & Coates 2010a) with the explicit belief that this is the most appropriate response. According to Huang and Zhang (2008, p.617), proponents of indigenized social work insist that "social problems and people's needs should be understood and addressed in the unique locality-specific social, cultural, historical and political contexts", while arguing that mainstream social workers do not take this approach.

Critics of indigenization question the need for cultural relevancy at all. Tin (2011) argues that universal values are only exclusionary if one disagrees with them. According to him, cultural diversity does not automatically imply moral opposites, as the value of moral principles is associated with their rationality, not their place of origin. Tin (2011, p.88) also states that the fact that "divergent cultural practices and moral beliefs exist does not disprove universally valid moral knowledge". He finalizes his argument by saying that cultural diversity does not require diverse value bases for social work, but an acknowledgement of diversity within existing social work frameworks.

METHODOLOGY

Research Strategy

A qualitative design was employed for this particular research. Qualitative research, unlike quantitative research, emphasizes the expression of words rather than quantification (Bryman 2008). Qualitative research emphasizes recording the ways individuals interpret their social world, allowing the research to listen to people's experiences and take them seriously. This approach was deemed most appropriate, as it would allow participants to freely express their opinions and perceptions. Some of the design, such as the theoretical framework, was established prior to conducting the interviews, suggesting a deductive approach. However, as the research progressed, the design shifted to suit the resulting data. As a result, a more inductive approach to the research was utilized. Inductive theory, as opposed to deductive theory, calls for research findings to guide theoretical conclusions. In other words, "the process of induction involves drawing generalizable inferences out of observations" (Bryman 2008, p.11).

Participants were selected using purposive sampling, a non-probability form of sampling (Bryman 2008). This means that participants were chosen strategically based on pre-determined criteria. Initially, the criteria for participants were that they should be of Aboriginal heritage, have studied social work at a Canadian college or university, and work with Aboriginal clients. Due to unexpected challenges, the final criteria did not require a specific social work education. Participants were recruited using snowball sampling (Bryman 2008). This writer first contacted Aboriginal social service agencies and personal contacts, many of which then referred this writer on to other potential participants.

Participants & Interviews

To participate in this study, participants were not required to be legally recognized as Indian, or Aboriginal, by the federal government. Instead the focus was on the individual's selfidentification as Native, and the self-identification of their clients as Native. Ten semi-structured interviews were conducted with working social workers of Aboriginal heritage across the provinces of Ontario and Quebec. Of the ten participants, eight identified as First Nations, some with European roots as well, and two identified as Inuit. This was partially due to the geographical location of this writer as being primarily in southern Canada. Participants included both male and female social workers, with one participant identifying as two-spirited, meaning that they identified with multiple gender roles.

Nine of the participants had degrees from institutions of higher learning, ranging from college diplomas to Masters degrees. Fields of study included criminology, sociology, psychology, child and family studies, women's studies, Indian studies, and social work. The participant who had not studied at an institution of higher learning was employed based on their experience and traditional knowledge. All ten participants were employed in fields as varied as addictions, criminal justice, mental health, abuse counselling, youth and family services, sexual health, and child welfare. Seven participants were employed by Native-specific services. Of the other three, two worked for mainstream services but served Native clients exclusively and the last served both communities equally.

The interviews were conducted at a time and place chosen by the participant. Eight of the interviews were conducted in person and two over the phone, due to geographical constraints. Semi-structured interviews with open-ended questions were deemed to be the most appropriate because it gave the interviews direction without excessive rigidity. All the participants were asked nearly identical questions, and this writer allowed their answers to guide the direction of the interview, often stumbling across previously unconsidered issues. Participants were free to provide as little or as much information as they felt to be appropriate. As a thank you for giving their time, this writer brought with her home-baked cookies to the in-person interviews. Telephone interviews, while insightful, were more problematic to conduct compared to in-person interviews. For instance, the sound quality was sometimes less than ideal. Also, without being able to see the other's facial expressions and body language, the process is less intimate. This lack of face-to-face contact may have limited the level of trust established between the researcher and the participant, and may have consequently hindered the amount of information the participant is willing to disclose. However, this writer felt that the participants interviewed over the phone were very open, considering the circumstances.

Ethical Considerations

Ethics were strongly considered when designing and conducting the interviews. While the purpose of this paper was not meant to be political or controversial, or to make people feel uncomfortable in any way, discussing Aboriginal issues can sometimes be a sensitive topic. Ethical considerations were consistent with Wiles' (2012) recommendations, including informed consent, anonymity, and confidentiality. Consent forms provided to participants were based on a template provided by the University of Gothenburg.

Participants were provided with a brief description of the research project at the initial contact. At meeting, participants were provided with a written informed consent form to review, ensuring that they understood the aim and purpose of the study. For the interviews conducted over the phone, the participants were sent copies of the informed consent via email and agreed verbally to the information found therein. Participants were also provided with this writer's contact information as well as the contact information belonging to her supervisor.

Anonymity and confidentiality was guaranteed. As such, no names, places of employment, or city of residence are referenced in the body of this paper. Similarly, some quotes have been modified slightly to ensure that participants cannot be identified. As admitted by the participants, Aboriginal communities are small and tight-knit, with everyone knowing everyone. Participants were also informed that they could refuse any questions asked of them or end the interview at any time, although no participants exercised these options. Participants were also

informed that they could withdraw their consent at any time and the interview would be discarded, though this also did not appear to be a concern. Finally, all the participants agreed to be recorded; one participant was initially hesitant, but agreed after this writer assured them that it would not be released in any way. The recordings and the written transcripts will be destroyed once the study has been finalized and submitted.

Indigenous Methodology

At the recommendation of one of the participants, this writer explored indigenous research methodology after all the interviews had been completed, but prior to conducting the analysis. Indigenous methodology was created as a response to colonial research management and mirrors Aboriginal values of reciprocation and relationship (Schnarch 2004). The ethical principles related to this are: ownership, referring to the idea that Native communities share ownership of information collectively; control, allowing the community to assert rights over the information gathered and disseminated; access, allowing communities access to all information regardless of its place of storage; and possession, ensuring data is not misused (Schnarch 2004). The desired outcome is that research should provide benefits to Aboriginal communities, should support their self-determination, and should support cultural preservation and development (Schnarch 2004).

Indigenous methodology also puts emphasis on the researcher's social location (Getty 2010), in this case, this writer's situation as a white person and the position of power and comparative privilege that often accompanies being a member of the dominant group in society. The model is also considered to be one of partnership, where researchers and members of the Native community share equal interest in and responsibility for the project (Loppie 2007; Getty 2010). Without being familiar with indigenous methodology, this writer did enter this research from a position of deep understanding of what respect for Aboriginal people meant, an awareness of power relations and of how Aboriginal communities have been taken advantage of in the past, specifically attempting to avoid that. The writer also intended, from the beginning, to provide participants with a final copy of the research.

However, there are ways in which this writer could have approached the research differently. The design of the project was done in consultation with the supervisor only and without any outside input from the Aboriginal community. Similarly, the resulting information rests in this writer's hands alone and the participants will not have an opportunity to comment on the findings until after the research has been finalized and submitted. Other aspects were beyond this writer's control. For example, the limited time available to conduct and analyze the research, as well as the physical distance between the researcher's university and the participants, prevented the researcher from fostering and building relationships that would have been more conducive to an Aboriginal worldview and an indigenous research framework.

Analysis Approach

The findings were analyzed using thematic analysis. Thematic analysis is a way of identifying and coding information (Byrne 2001; Bryman 2008). The interviews were transcribed and printed out. This writer read and re-read the transcripts until themes began to emerge. These themes were then tracked and organized on a chart. Relevant passages were colour-coded and highlighted, with sub-themes numbered in the margins. Key themes were identified using words, concepts, and philosophies mentioned repeatedly by the participants. This required looking at repetitions, metaphors and analogies, similarities and differences, indigenous typologies, and theory-related material (Bryman 2008). As Bryman (2008, p.555) notes, thematic

analysis does not have identifiable roots and therefore lacks a "clearly specified series of procedures, in spite of its prominence as a means of conducting qualitative data analysis".

According to Bryman (2008), the reliability and validity of qualitative research refers to the trustworthiness and authenticity of a study. In this case, this writer feels that the aims and goals were met. To gather the most accurate meanings of what participants expressed, interviews were read multiple times and quotes copied as closely as possible, while still ensuring anonymity, so that the participants' feelings were accurately conveyed to the reader. The participants were of varying age, gender, cultural heritage, educational background, field of employment, personal experiences, and geographical location, and still provided many consistent and complementary responses to identical questions. Considering this, the external validity of the study appears to be promising, as it refers to "the degree to which findings can be generalized across social settings" (Bryman 2008, p.376).

However, the results described below are not meant to act as generalizations of all Aboriginal service providers or Aboriginal service users. Nor is it meant to be a commentary on, or evaluation of, existing social work programs at institutions of higher learning. Hopefully the findings spark debate and thought about ways of thinking about social work education and practice in Canada.

FINDINGS AND ANALYSIS

Based on themes found in the ten interviews, the following findings have been organized under six distinct thematic sections: major social issues; generational trauma; what has been useful in formal social work education; what is lacking in formal social work education; relying on traditional knowledge; and educational and professional dilemmas. The findings and the analysis have been combined to allow for more easy reading. To ensure their anonymity and confidentiality, participants have not been identified by name or gender. For the purpose of the analysis, each participant was assigned a number (ie Participant 1, Participant 2) at random to identify which participant is associated with which quote.

Major Inter-Connected Social Issues

In order to provide a context to the work they do, the participants were first asked about what they perceived to be the most common social issues facing their clients. Responses closely matched the statistical data presented above by Statistics Canada (2006). Participants mentioned issues of poverty, domestic violence, mental health, alcoholism and drug addiction, suicide, lack of housing, education, and/or employment, and trouble with the criminal justice system as some of the most common social challenges their clients area dealing with. Service users were also likely to be dealing with multiple inter-connected social issues at a time.

"It's all the social determinants of health. It's racism and poverty and housing. Inter-generational trauma, which impacts parenting, parenting capacity, a lot of CAS [Children's Aid Society] involvement. Substance use is another huge one. They're all pretty much connected so sometimes it's hard to pinpoint them. It's very rare that you're meeting with a client that doesn't have so many of these multiple issues impacting them in one way or another. One of these issues impacts the other." (Participant 10) An analysis of the interviews revealed that the participants had various explanations as to why Aboriginal people struggle with so many social issues. All the participants recognized colonialism as having had a negative impact on their clients. For example:

"Aboriginal people are at a higher risk of almost every disease and disorder that is out there than the general population. Mostly because of the social determinants of health, the impacts of multi-generational trauma, and the process of colonization. That's the simple answer." (Participant 5)

"Because of colonization, our communities are at the state that they are right now – the highest rate of suicide, the highest rate of incarceration, male and female, federal and provincial. The highest rate of sexual abuse, the highest rate of murder and suicide, the highest rate of children in CAS [Children's Aid Society], the highest rate of poverty, and the highest rate of lack of housing." (Participant 9)

This perception is consistent with Dumbrill and Green's (2008) reflections on the destruction associated with colonialism, as well as Weaver's (1997) comments about the historical colonial exploitation of indigenous communities. It can also be understood using the theory of professional imperialism, that colonial powers caused more harm than good. The unilateral imposition of Western values was not in the best interest of minority groups, according to the above statements by participants.

Crisis of Identity

A few participants identified clients' confusion about their identity, which typically started early in their lives, as contributing to their social issues. One described how many Aboriginal children were stripped of their identities in residential schools:

"You'd have no communication [with family], not be able to speak your language, you'd have your hair cut off to be short, and you'd be placed into clothing that was foreign to your area. You'd all look the same. You got new names if they couldn't pronounce your names". (Participant 8)

Other participants spoke to how this crisis of identity would follow an individual into adulthood:

"You no longer identify with your family. Some lost language, some lost a connection with their families. How are you supposed to connect with family when you're released from the institution?" (Participant 9).

"I believe that's where the anger, depression, anxiety, and all those negative feelings are really the background to a lot of offending. I think that's where it comes from because internally they're confused and not sure of who they are. They lost that somehow." (Participant 1)

This kind of emotional suffering related to cultural loss is what theorists such as Alexander (2004) and Sztompka (2000) were referring to when they were describing generational trauma. An individual's identity relies on a cultural focal point, and to lose that sense of belonging can be very emotionally and psychologically damaging. Both Brave Heart et al (2011) and MacDonald

& Hudson (2012) identified loss of identity as contributing to an individual's wide range of social problems. Some of the feelings described by the participants also matched the emotional responses to generational trauma recorded by Whitbeck et al (2004).

Lack of Parenting

A lack of parenting as a contributor to social issues was also a sub-theme noted by participants. There was a clear consensus that when individuals do not receive love and support from families, they struggle in their own development and inevitably pass negative parenting skills down to their own children. This is consistent with previously mentioned literature, including Brave Heart et al (2011) and MacDonald & Hudson (2012). Participants expressed this in different ways:

"When you look at what happened to the individuals who were in residential school and not having that mother, that father figure, so they don't know how to parent. Their learned behaviours – it was very stern, not a very loving, nurturing environment. And to be away from your family where they would be nurtured and loved, that's what they've learned." (Participant 3)

"They've never been held, never been told they were loved, never been acknowledged for being a human being. If they'd been held there was sexual abuse coming. They grew up in this and became parents themselves. If they weren't given that as a kid, how can they give it to their kids?" (Participant 9)

Shame

Finally, the notion of shame was probably the most common theme among participants when discussing Aboriginal social issues. This presented itself in two ways: the first being shame as a result of their clients' experiences and subsequently absorbed by the culture; and then as the on-going feelings of shame acting as a barrier to accessing services. Some Aboriginal service users feel shame over what they experienced in the residential schools and for the destruction of their communities. In many ways they have absorbed the verbal abuse they received as children, that they were worthless. They feel embarrassed, and often feel alone in their own pain. They see themselves as being "less-than" (Participant 6), no longer the "strong, proud people" (Participant 9) they considered themselves to be.

Some service users have internalized these feelings and the shame prevents them from accessing services. One participant described the chain of events with their clients like this:

"While I come from a non-judgmental, harm reduction approach, I've had instances where I've encountered clients who've been absolutely wrecked on something [under the influence of substances]. Who, in that moment, will tell me about how they need to access a grandmother or whatever, and how glad they are to see me. Then the next time they see me, and they're not under the influence of substances, they feel so much shame they can't even stay in the room with me. And that's because of that message of abstinence and judgment, that they have failed, that they get from, I believe, racism, colonization, and multi-generational trauma." (Participant 5) Another participant stated that shame prevents clients from accessing services, even cultural celebrations, because of public judgment and stereotypes. They don't want to be associated with the stigma, and so avoid resource centres.

"The urban Aboriginal middle-class didn't want to come to the friendship centres because the friendship centres have a stigma that we're just dealing with the poor and they didn't want to mingle." (Participant 3)

Aboriginal social workers are trying to combat potential service users' hesitation and lack of attendance by creating safe environments and employing a traditional Aboriginal worldview within their work, which is further discussed below. According to Bennett et al's (2011) study, offering culturally appropriate programming gave service users hope. Harper (2006) noted that healing in traditional cultural environments helps to foster positive identity development. Looking at shame through the lens of professional imperialism, the systematic removal of indigenous value systems, through colonization and the residential schools, left communities with the feeling that their way of life was in some way inferior to the dominant powers.

One participant stated that some non-Aboriginal social workers still perpetuate the shame in the work they do with their Aboriginal clients. Participant 4 suggested that mainstream social workers they worked with were "shaming their own clients" by imposing Western values and attempting to address what they considered to be their clients' personal deficiencies, making their clients feel bad about themselves in the process. This quote from Participant 4 is referenced again below as part of the debate of education versus experience. The importance of a social worker's heritage, as well as the effectiveness of mainstream social work, is also further discussed below.

Generational Trauma

All ten of the participants were familiar with the concept of "generational trauma". One was not familiar with the academic terminology, but their assumption as to what the term likely meant was similar to other participants' understandings of the concept. Participants described generational trauma in ways that corresponded to the definitions provided above by Alexander (2004) and Woolford (2009):

"I think it means when the family has a broken connection with their parents. Their connection is broken so they lack parenting, guidance, they lack their cultural identity. Cultural identity as in going camping, sewing their traditional clothing, using their language. And the trauma passes onto the children because they're not able to communicate with each other in a healthy way." (Participant 4)

"If your grandparents and your parents have suffered, there's a learned behaviour that's coming down the line." (Participant 6)

"The different diseases that were brought from Europe had a major effect on the life of the Aboriginal people here in Canada, and the United States, North America. And then the changes of their culture, the taking away and the banning of their ceremonies, that they couldn't do certain ceremonies. It's one generation after another, and there's things that they couldn't handle and weren't familiar with. As a result, here we are, with the statistics that we talked about." (Participant 7)

In describing their understanding of the concept of generational trauma participants each applied a different kind of terminology, the most common of which was referring to it as "intergenerational trauma". Apart from "generational trauma" and "inter-generational trauma", other terms applied included "multi-generational trauma" and "secondary victimization". Some felt the terms were interchangeable while others felt different terms meant distinctly different things. There did not appear to be a consensus on what would be considered the most appropriate term.

Their definitions of generational trauma did not differ from one another. The variations in terminology could be related to how, or by whom, the concepts were introduced to the participants, which is discussed below. For example, one participant who attended a university program with a strong Aboriginal perspective felt the terms were interchangeable, while another participant who attended mainstream university and college programs felt the term "multi-generational trauma" was much more appropriate. Unfortunately this writer is unable to offer concrete reasoning as to why the differences in terminology exist.

Participants' Exposure to Theoretical Concept

Not all the participants learned about the concept of generational trauma in the same way. Some were first exposed to the concept in an educational environment: "I'm assuming that it was probably at college that I learned about it" (Participant 10). Others gained an understanding when they embarked on their own healing journey: "My healing started here within the First Nations community" (Participant 9). Interestingly, one participant rejected the notion that generational trauma was a concept at all: "You live with it, there's no such thing as concepts. It's just a reality. This generational trauma is normal, it's just the way that we live" (Participant 8). According to these explanations, the line between academic theory and everyday reality is blurred. To some of the participants, to discuss these ideas in abstract, theoretical terms would be nearly impossible because it is something that, to them, exists as a fact of life. Most of the participants stated that they have been impacted by colonialism and the trauma that followed. Their personal stories illustrated this:

"I didn't grow up with a lot of that [traditional knowledge]. My grandparents and my mom were relocated. My mom and my dad and some of my older brothers and sisters went through residential schools, so they were taken away. To be dumped into that, and to be abused and violated, and not knowing. If your brothers and sisters were taken and put into the same school, you were separated. You weren't allowed to speak your own language. My mom told me she, if she spoke her language, she was tied to the heaters and the boilers. They were beaten, they were abused, some were sexually abused." (Participant 9)

"I'll give it to you from my grandmother's perspective. She had twelve kids. And one day the Indian agent shows up, and she hears that the Indian Agent is showing up, so she hides her youngest in the outhouse. The Indian Agent comes and he takes all the kids away. If she hadn't hidden the one in the outhouse she'd have no children the next day." (Participant 10) According to the participants, having a strong and emotional connection to this shared cultural history is an important part of the work they do. They believe it makes them more compassionate and understanding when working with their clients. This blurring of the line between theory and reality is also reflected in the theory of indigenization, which would reject Western beliefs that boundaries should be strict and rigid. Respondents in Harms et al's (2011) study spoke of rigidity as being a characteristic of an ineffective social worker. This blurring of academic concepts and lived experiences is also reflected when discussing the importance of an Aboriginal worldview below.

Clients' Understanding of Generational Trauma

Participants also made it clear that, from their perspective, each and every one of their clients has been impacted by generational trauma. This belief is supported by some of the literature discussed above. Woolford (2009) also noted that no Aboriginal person is immune to the effects of generational trauma, though not all experience it to the same degree. Needing to provide services to someone who has been affected by generational trauma was not considered to be unique or isolated incidents. It is the norm rather than the exception.

The participants agreed that generational trauma affects their clients to varying degrees, the effects being much more devastating to some than others. The same can be said for any two individuals struck by the same traumatic event – one may find themselves more deeply affected than the other and struggle more to overcome the situation. However, the social workers do not attempt to quantify the amount of trauma experienced by a client, as they consider this to be irrelevant.

Some of the participants felt that their clients may have some insight into their personal situations and how the cycle of trauma has impacted them directly. Others believed that many of their clients were unable to consider how generational trauma has affected them because they were preoccupied with more critical issues. As noted in the introduction, many Aboriginal service users struggle with homelessness, unemployment, and poverty. As one participant noted, taking the time to consider theoretical concepts such as generational trauma would be considered a luxury when they do not even have a place to sleep that night.

"Some are so immersed in their stuff that I doubt very much they consider it to be something that they think about, as in this is how it is and this is how they work it out. You're dealing with environmental issues, such as homelessness, such as poverty. Who, seriously, has been without a home for long periods of time, actually thinks of why they're without a home for long periods of time? They spend the day looking and trying to find where they're going to sleep that evening, or trying to find out how to get rid of the pain of that day." (Participant 8)

"Not all of our people are aware of the history. Not all of our people are aware of the terminology. Most of what they know is that they have this pain, and it's overwhelming." (Participant 5)

"Sometimes the connection itself is not always present with someone, especially if they're still dealing with major issues in their life. They might say 'yeah, my mom went to residential school and she never said she loved me and she never hugged me and I never got that from her'. They know that connection, they might just not say, 'my mother experienced trauma and so did I'." (Participant 10) "A lot of times they don't even know why they're carrying around, say, anger or frustration because of their identity issues. It's just because they're not able to see the bigger picture and how they've been impacted by government policies from the residential school era." (Participant 1)

Many of the participants noted that many Aboriginal people are unaware of the history of colonialism and the destructive effect it has had on Native culture. They have noted that part of this relates to the lack of honest historical education in all schools, not only post-secondary institutions. When asked if they felt it was an intentional position taken by mainstream education to only present a European or Western perspective of Aboriginal history, Participant 1 stated that "certain societies were victorious when they conflicted with another society, so they get the right to tell history, right?" Exploring this statement using professional imperialism as a framework, Forrester (1974) might have made a similar comment. From his perspective, the dominant group in society holds the decision-making power and can therefore manipulate theory and discourse to suit their own interests, in this case to maintain the West's presumed superiority.

The majority of the participants stated that they would address their clients' unawareness of generational trauma by explaining the concept to them as part of the healing process. However, unlike the others, two of the participants advised that they would not choose to explain generational trauma to their clients in the course of the services they offer. One participant felt that their role did not offer the most appropriate environment in which to delve into such complex issues, instead referring motivated clients to co-workers more equipped to offer that kind of counselling. The other considered it to be intrusive in terms of their particular field. This idea of non-interference as a best practice for working with Aboriginal clients was repeated throughout the interviews and is further explored below.

Use in Healing Process

For the remaining participants, they considered explaining the impact of generational trauma to their clients as being an important part of the healing process, though it can sometimes be painful. Brave Heart et al (2011) similarly noted that an acknowledgement of the experience of trauma helps to validate the pain and move past it. As one of the participants noted, their clients can sometimes be confused and naïve as to what actually happened to them. For example, explaining to a client that what they had experienced was not an appropriate expression of love, as their abusers attempted to convince them, can be devastating. According to the participants, some service users have lost sight of what is right and what is wrong, and understanding the meaning of generational trauma often means re-defining their entire worldview.

Nevertheless, the majority of participants considered explaining generational trauma to be a very important step in healing. Understanding a client's history helps social workers in assessing their environment and their needs, and it helps to raise clients' self-esteem and selfworth. It also allows them to address their dysfunctional relationships with both previous generations and future generations. One participant described how they used an analogy to describe the cycle of trauma:

"The wife is getting Sunday dinner ready and she cuts the ends off the roast and puts it in the roasting pan, gets it ready and puts it in the oven. The husband says, 'Why did you cut the ends of the roast off', and she says, 'I don't know, that's what my mother did'. So when he sees the mother-in-law he asks her, 'Why do

you cut the end of your roast off? What's the point of that?' And she says, 'To make it fit in the roasting pan'. But based on observation and not asking the questions, that's just what she did. So I think that's a great analogy for intergenerational trauma." (Participant 3)

Explaining it in such terms allows clients to learn that "trauma begets trauma, pain begets pain" (Participant 9). Other participants were more direct with their clients, clearly illustrating to service users the effect specific actions have on them and how they are passing those behaviours on to others. Each participant, however, chose to broach the topic in different ways, depending on their relationship with the client, the client's particular needs, their motivation, and their emotional security. Some literature, such as Brave Heart et al (2011), confirms how service users can benefit from understanding generational trauma.

Brave Heart et al (2011) further recommended grounding interventions, including explaining generational trauma to service users, in a culturally appropriate framework. To indigenize social work practice, as the theory recommends, would be to allow Aboriginal worldviews to influence all interventions, making them more culturally appropriate and amenable to the clients' sensibilities. From this perspective, the uniqueness of the Aboriginal history cannot be adequately addressed by mainstream, Western social work because mainstream social work lacks the insight into these particular kinds of needs.

Regardless of the manner in which the participants choose to address generational trauma with their clients, the intentions are the same. Many of the social workers stated that they want to see a light bulb go off, so to speak, an "a-ha" moment that allows clients to acknowledge and break the cycle of trauma in order to move forward in a positive way. For the most part, participants found addressing generational trauma directly with their clients to be very effective: "I'd say very successful in terms of connecting with people and just being able to at least give them a wider perspective on how we got to where we are" (Participant 1).

Caution in Over-Use

Only one participant expressed being cautious about using the concept of generational trauma as a tool or frame of practice. Their fear was that it could somehow be manipulated to measure trauma, measuring clients against a determined scale, and subsequently pathologizing Aboriginal service users with this as their defining characteristic.

"I don't want a rating system or something like that. Is that actually helpful? Is it actually effective? Is it helpful to create a ratings scale for how impacted you are by inter-generational trauma? And how's the non-Aboriginal community going to use this understanding of inter-generational trauma and this tool to assess it? That's where I get weary of the understanding." (Participant 10)

This relates back to how non-Aboriginal social workers and policy makers have taken advantage of Aboriginal communities historically. As mentioned above, there is still substantial mistrust and cynicism among the Aboriginal community as to the intentions of "outsiders". Weaver and Congress (2009) wrote at length about social workers' participation in state control and federal paternalism. Some may fear that the use of generational trauma in this way has the potential to become another way for mainstream society to co-opt control and to further marginalize the Aboriginal community.

Some of the participants felt there was a tendency by mainstream social workers to require analytical assessment tools that can predict behaviours and result in measurable outcomes for the clients. To criticize the professional imperialism of this kind of social work practice, the possibility of introducing this kind of anti-holistic practice tool to the Aboriginal community has several negative implications. For one, pathologizing Aboriginal service users in this way has the potential to perpetuate negative stereotypes and stigma from the mainstream community, and the internalization of shame by Aboriginal people as a result. It could also been seen as an imposition of ineffective and culturally inappropriate tools developed by mainstream social work to rescue a group from what they assume to be their own personal deficiencies. The exploitation of Aboriginal knowledge, and the imposition of Western values, is further examined below.

What is useful about formal social work education?

Apart from the one participant that was hired based on their experience and traditional knowledge to perform what their organization refers to as "Elder services", meaning they act as a spiritual and cultural advisor, all the social workers interviewed completed programs at post-secondary institutions. Some of the participants had multiple degrees or had completed a combination of college and university-level courses. A few participants had completed Native-specific programs, such as Native Child and Family Worker or Social Service Worker – Native, while the others completed mainstream programs in various fields, and some participants completed a combination of both.

In order to offer assistance to service users in conquering any of their social issues, including the effects of generational trauma, a social worker would draw on skills and knowledge learned as part of their education. This writer wondered if the education taught, particularly in mainstream programs, effectively prepared social workers to work with Aboriginal clients, considering their unique heritage, historical injustices, and the complicated fall-out of generational trauma. The participants offered up their opinions regarding the strengths and weaknesses of their various programs of study.

Useful Skills – Anti-Oppressive Practice

The participants identified multiple skills they learned as being particularly useful to their work. For some this included practical skills such as proficiency in writing, communication skills, and interviewing and counselling techniques. For others it also included broader concepts such as ethics, professionalism, information concerning psychological issues and concurrent disorders, and an awareness of mental health issues. A few even mentioned that their education helped build up their confidence and ease their nerves when working with clients.

Anti-oppressive practice was specifically mentioned by several participants as being invaluable to their education. As one participant put it:

"Anti-oppressive practice is a great philosophy... not even a philosophy, it's a practice of relating to people and understanding how larger things, like history, can impact people. In that sense it's very congruent to working with Aboriginal people because you have to be very sensitive and aware of history and the larger impacts on people." (Participant 10)

Another participant found that studying anti-oppressive practices even helped them find their own voice in the classroom:

"At that time I as able to speak up about oppression that happens in our region. The oppression of my own people. That was the time when I found my voice to speak up, so that was useful to me." (Participant 4)

Weaver and Congress (2009) felt that mainstream published anti-oppressive literature was perhaps over-used in social work education and that students should have the opportunity to read more marginalized ideas. The participants clearly did not feel the same way. Participants felt that anti-oppressive practice was an appropriate perspective to use in relation to their Aboriginal clients because it looked at wider structural and historical aspects rather than focusing on individual concerns. These responses echo the study conducted by Westhues et al (2001), which stated that the development of anti-oppressive practices was considered to be a strength of Canadian social work programs.

Referring to the theory of professional imperialism, in this case the application of mainstream anti-oppressive theory, critics of universalism may agree with Weaver and Congress' (2009) belief. However, the fact that the participants found the concept of anti-oppressive practice to be so compelling is also supported by Midgley's (2010) notion that Western ideas do not require being discarded outright by indigenous groups. This case, a Western concept being of particular value to Aboriginal students, reflects Tin's (2011) belief that cultural diversity does not imply moral opposites. Despite the differences between Aboriginal and mainstream beliefs, common ground was found by some of the participants in this case.

According to the participants, many of the non-Aboriginal students were grossly uninformed about the reality of Aboriginal issues. As a criticism of professional imperialism would claim, social work education fails to prepare social work students for working with indigenous communities. Sending ill-prepared social workers into Aboriginal communities is another example of perceived Western superiority, the assumption being that understanding Aboriginal culture and history has little relevance to mainstream social workers. This idea is again discussed below when discussing the importance of addressing Native issues in education.

According to the participants, learning about anti-oppressive practice as part of their education also forced some of the participants' non-Aboriginal classmates to re-evaluate what they thought they knew about Aboriginal people and Aboriginal people's history with the Canadian government. This could potentially be an indication that formal social work education has taken note of their part in social work's professional imperialism and, in some cases, now takes a more honest approach to dealing with their own complicity.

Aboriginal Course Content

Despite the useful skills the participants picked up as part of their education, by all accounts Aboriginal-specific content was sorely lacking in mainstream social work programs. This was of course not true to the Native-specific study programs. In the mainstream programs, the Native content that was provided was thought to be lacking "in regards to the human component" (Participant 9). Some felt that the dissemination of Aboriginal-specific course content was very clinical and overly intellectual, allowing students to see Aboriginal issues as abstract rather than concrete; some felt it dehumanized Aboriginal people in favour of academic subjectivity. This clear division between the academic environment and the participants' realities is a Western value that is foreign to their holistic beliefs. To indigenize social work education and practice would be to allow for what some of the participants may consider being a more humane approach to social work.

In some cases there was "a bit of a classroom discussion about the history of residential schools and the impacts of colonialism, but certainly not to any great focus" (Participant 5). When asked directly if their education addressed Native cultures, one participant gave a resounding "No" as an answer. They explained that away, however, by saying:

"They [mainstream academics] do not understand Native culture, so they can't teach it. They are totally ignorant to what we live, living on a reserve, the borders and the boundaries, the limitations." (Participant 6)

Once again this implies a lack of indigenization in social work education. From the perspective of many of the participants, mainstream educators and academics are not capable of providing appropriate Native-specific education. Echoing Participant 6's quote, many non-Aboriginal instructors lack the personal history and understanding some of the participants believe is required in order to educate students about Aboriginal people. As an extension of this, many social work instructors have themselves been educated in a system dominated by Western thought. As with the criticism that the imposition of Western values does not prepare students for working with Aboriginal clients, it is equally ineffective for preparing teachers for delivering Aboriginal content. As viewed through the lens of professional imperialism, the current educational system has resulted in a plethora of instructors who have no other reference points for knowledge other than their own dominant viewpoint.

In terms of the sparse Native-specific education that was provided, the participants noted several faults. Many of the classes offering Native-specific content were optional for students. Unfortunately this means that most students missed out on learning important knowledge about Aboriginal communities. Participants considered this to be a flaw in the education system.

"There was one class that you could take that was First Nations specific, it was optional if you were in the regular stream. If you were specializing in child welfare it was mandatory. But still, to me that's not really enough." (Participant 10)

In reviewing participants' statements there appears to be an implication that what is most important to mainstream social work education, and therefore mandatory, are Western ideas and knowledge. They described how indigenous concepts are, by extension of their absence in these setting, of less value and importance. Unsatisfied by this, participants suggested that, at the very minimum, an orientation of Native cultures should be mandatory for all students, both Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal.

A second flaw according to most of the participants was that the information provided suggested that Aboriginal people are part of one indiscernible, monolithic group. The participants knew this to be false:

"The reality is you've got to work differently with Inuit people than you do with Metis people than you do with First Nations people. And within First Nations people there are all different nations and they all have different customs and different cultures and different ways of relating to it". (Participant 5)

In the experience of many of the participants, instructors will often refrain from pointing out diversity within Aboriginal communities. In some cases this may be due to time constraints, or ignorance. Compounding this, previous research has indicated that despite diversity, Aboriginal

communities have certain commonalities. Brave Heart et al (2011), as noted in the literature review, listed these as focus on a collectivistic culture, indirect communication styles, emphasis on harmony and balance, and an attachment to all of creation. However, some participants noted how the differences among Aboriginal groups can far outweigh the similarities. For example, one participant advised that when they re-connected with their Soto family they did not fit in. They were instead adopted by a Mohawk family and an Oneida family and learned their cultures instead.

Westhues et al (2001), in their SWOT analysis, noted social work education's attempts at adopting cultural diversity as a strength. The recognition of diversity within a cultural group, however, is not a topic that has been strongly researched in relation to social work and social work education. The inclusion of Aboriginal knowledge in formal mainstream social work education is perhaps a step in the right direction. The homogenization of Aboriginal people in social work education led to other concerns for the participants. Some of the participants expressed concern that non-Aboriginal students would start to believe that there was only one kind of Aboriginal person, or that to be an Aboriginal person one had to partake in particular ceremonies, like pipe ceremonies, whether that was a part of their culture or not. Critics of universalism would agree with these concerns. To interpret it using the theory of professional imperialism, portraying Aboriginal people in Canada in this manner is a continuation of colonial influences. This means that the mainstream's understanding of who or what an Aboriginal person is supposed to be takes precedence over Aboriginal people's self-identification and the ways in which their communities understand themselves to exist.

Finally, the implication of the mainstream's naivety, or misunderstandings, about Native culture was a recurring theme. According to some of the participants' responses, instructors sometimes unknowingly perpetuated some of the misguided and insensitive educational approaches of previous generations. For example, one participant described an aspect of a course at the university they attended. As part of the instructor's attempts at exposing students to Native culture, students were required to go into Native communities and take part in traditional ceremonies, without being invited by the community leaders. The participant saw that as being "a gross negligence of using Aboriginal culture for teaching" (Participant 10).

Others felt that they faced resistance from the mainstream community when trying to contribute to the academic discourse. Within the academic community, many participants found their non-Aboriginal colleagues to be very poorly informed about Canadian history. One participant described an exchange they had during a class discussion:

"There was a student that commented that those teachers had good intentions to train these people how to be civilized. And I just said 'what!' How does one culture take another child's culture, strip them from their clothing, cut their hair and teach them not to speak their language, and then say it's a civilized society? I couldn't believe it that he would make such a comment." (Participant 4)

Another participant noted that most people in Canada are unaware of the fact that when the South African government was introducing the Apartheid system, they studied the Canadian Indian Act as a template. As upsetting as this fact may be to Canadians, it is well documented that South African officials studied Canada's system for dealing with the Aboriginal population as they developed segregation legislation in their own country (Saul 2010).

All the participants felt that without an accurate representation of Canadian history, social workers would never be prepared to work with Aboriginal clients. This is similar to the discussion surrounding Aboriginal service users' understandings of the impacts generational

trauma has had on their lives. The on-going colonial influence on education, as understood through the theory of professional imperialism, frames education in a way that favours Western actions and beliefs. To re-position the dominant voices in formal social work education would require elevating Aboriginal perspectives of history, as understood by applying the theory of indigenization.

Social Workers as Knowledge Filters

One of the most interesting findings was that a few of the participants felt that the lack of Aboriginal content in their mainstream programs was not a deficiency of their education. This was because they, as Aboriginal people, already held the cultural knowledge necessary to work with Aboriginal clients. This cultural knowledge allowed them to filter what they learned and apply it to a Native environment.

"A lot of things are applicable in one way or another. But they have to be filtered through the lens of my understanding of the Aboriginal community. So it's not cut and paste. It's cut, paste into photoshop, tweak it a little bit, and then put it in and use it." (Participant 5)

"It's coming from a Native perspective so it's not something that I have to tweak. It's my perception, all my education is my perception. So, yes, you learn it this way, but how can you do it for my people? I think I've already modified it when I was learning it, if that makes sense." (Participant 6)

"It is [universally applicable], but only because it's filtered through me as an Aboriginal person. Knowing my history and my connection to my culture, and understanding the differences between the cultures. So my education as filtered through me is universally applicable to working with Native clients. If it was a non-Native person going through my programs I would say I don't know." (Participant 10)

For many of the participants, Western knowledge was the primary knowledge source for their education, with indigenous knowledge taking a secondary role. The participants' belief that the lack of Native-specific content was not a deficiency to their education appears to be a huge contradiction of Midgley's (2010) criticism of professional imperialism, that Western social work education does not adequately prepare social workers for working with indigenous cultures.

On the other hand, the need to filter Western knowledge also implies that the social workers are not receiving the most appropriate guidance in developing their skills. They must instead independently modify, adjust, and re-shape what they have learned to suit a different kind of situation. Participants also agreed that non-Aboriginal students would not have the same advantage and would likely find it difficult, if not impossible, to work with Aboriginal service users. Mainstream education alone is not enough – "if it wasn't filtered through the lens of me it would not be applicable" (Participant 5).

However, the value of some aspects of Western social work education to the participants does confirm Midgley's (2010) statement that Western social work does not need to be discounted outright. From this perspective it appears that the concern is more about the versatility of the education that social work students receive. Lambe's (2003) claim that Western

and indigenous knowledge can accommodate one another is also supported by this idea that Aboriginal students benefitted, at least in some way, from their mainstream education.

Aboriginal Presence

Aboriginal presence, also commented on by Westhues et al (2001) and Weaver and Congress (2009), was mentioned by many of the participants. Consistently, the representation of Aboriginal students and the presence of Aboriginal lecturers were found by the participants to have added to their education in a positive way, specifically in Native-specific programs. Participant 4 noted the benefit of having Inuit teachers, even though their program followed the university's mainstream guidelines and policies. Another noted that the presence of Aboriginal faculty members in mainstream courses meant that they were infused with an understanding of colonialism and Aboriginal concerns. Participants found the presence of Aboriginal people to be both beneficial to their education and positive to their personal experience.

"Sitting in a room with a whole bunch of Aboriginal people understanding where we come from and who we are and moving forward. Having those Aboriginal professors made a big difference for some of the people sitting in the room, for sure." (Participant 3)

"I really enjoyed that it was Native-specific. It was Aboriginal students and Aboriginal teachers, so the whole program was infused with understandings about Aboriginal history and different kinds of... it was just very empowering I guess. It was an empowering program." (Participant 10)

Seen through the lens of indigenization, the use of indigenous community members acting as knowledge providers is beneficial to social work students. The theory of indigenization recommends using local practitioners to develop strategies best suited to their own communities. For the participants, being able to learn from members of their own community helped strengthen their confidence and understanding, making them more effective with their clients in the long run.

On the opposite side, some of the participants spoke of how the low representation of Aboriginal students in mainstream programs made for a challenging personal experience. Participant 10, who attended both a Native-specific college program and a mainstream university program, said that: "being the only few racialized students in this mostly white group, the dynamics can sometimes feel not great". Where Aboriginal presence was weak, participants felt programs should invite-in Aboriginal facilitators: "They need to invite people in from the community who can speak about those experiences in a real way, especially when it's difficult" (Participant 5). This was previously mentioned in terms of teaching Aboriginal content to students – Aboriginal facilitators may perform better. Inviting Native instructors can have a positive impact: "They have a program that's called 'Aboriginal Perspectives' and sometimes they ask Elders to come in and sit on certain days. And we get right in there" (Participant 7).

Importance of Addressing Native Issues in Education

Without exception, all the participants agreed that it was important to address Native cultures as part of formal social work education. Aboriginal people are the largest growing demographic in Canada, and also one of the most over-represented in social services. As noted

by a few of the participants, a social worker working in nearly any capacity is almost guaranteed to provide services to a Native client at some point in their career.

"In order to assess them properly you need to be able to connect with them properly. If you don't know who you're serving then you won't have an idea of how to help the clients." (Participant 4)

"Because you could very well be working with those types of clients. And it's very important to know the true history of us." (Participant 1)

The participants' insistence that Aboriginal knowledge should be included as part of formal social work education can be understood through the theory of indigenization, which says that indigenous knowledge should be pushed to the forefront of social work education. For one thing, some of the participants expressed their feelings that Aboriginal people, as the original inhabitants of Canada, deserve the respect of being included in social work curriculums along with perspectives from the dominant groups of society. In reviewing the interviews it appears that the inclusion of Aboriginal content in social work education is important for both Aboriginal students, but for different reasons. But for both groups it prepares them for scenarios that they are all but guaranteed to come up against as professionals.

In discussing the importance of including Aboriginal perspectives in formal social work education, other interesting topics were raised. Some participants spoke about the public opinion that government-funded Native-specific social services, such as Native ceremonies afforded to inmates in federal correctional institutions, are considered a "perk" not afforded to other cultural minorities. Some considered this opinion to exist because of a lack of education. Though interesting, the parameters of this study do not allow for that particular debate to be addressed.

What is lacking in mainstream social work education?

Included in the discussion of what was useful about formal social education was the inevitable discussion about what was missing. According to the participants, this included a lack of hands-on learning; the omission of an Aboriginal worldview from curriculums and its impact on social work practice; and the creation of boundaries and relationships within an Aboriginal community. Many of the participants felt their respective educations left them unprepared in these respects.

Hands-On Learning

Many of the earlier studies reviewed in this study commented on the importance of handson learning. Harms et al (2011) found that textbook learning, common to mainstream social work education, did not sufficiently prepare social workers for working with Aboriginal service users. Weaver and Congress (2009) highlighted the importance of student placements and internships with Native organizations prior to graduation. Dumbrill and Green (2008) also recommended including non-text based resources in social work education. Many of the participants expressed the same feelings, not least of which was because hands-on learning was more suited to their traditional educational methods: "We're more hands-on than sitting here reading a paper and trying to learn things. The learning style is different" (Participant 3). Some felt that complex social work scenarios require more than just academic knowledge: "The thing about social work is, you've actually got to use a whole series of different skills. You've got to know who your resources are, you've got to know who your allies are, you've got to form partnerships. They don't teach that in the books." (Participant 8)

"She [the instructor] had us do role plays, she had us do different kinds of exercises which, from my perspective, were much more useful, in terms of learning, than simply reading about it." (Participant 5)

"Unless you have more practical components with the research and materials, something very hands-on, very tangible... Like, someone who's real, who's lived this, who's worked this, who's functioning from this, it will stay as a very analytical concept." (Participant 9)

This is similar to some of the above discussion, that social work education may be overly theoretical and intellectual, missing out on the opportunity to give students a taste of the reality they'll receive once they graduate. This can be understood through the theory of professional imperialism, which criticizes the idea of the universality of modern social work theory. As indicated in the literature, and by the participants, focusing exclusively on intellectual written material does not prepare a social worker for the real life situations they will encounter. Instead, incorporating Aboriginal styles and methods of learning is encouraged, which is supported by the theory of indigenization. According to the participants, the Aboriginal community places a high value on experience and personal knowledge. This has been reflected in participants' admission that they rely heavily on personal experience when working with their clients, and is further discussed below as well.

Aboriginal Worldview

According to the participants, qualities unique to the Aboriginal worldview were not addressed in mainstream social work education. Multiple participants, however, made mention of how important it is to their social work practice. One participant referred to one's culture as being their worldview and their belief. It can be understood then that a social worker would choose to offer services in a way that is congruent to a service user's culture, by incorporating a worldview with which the client can identify.

Two of the participants made reference to a traditional value related to the Aboriginal way of life known as "the good path" or "the red road".

"The Red Road wants us to shift so we move from our heart, particularly when we're dealing with human beings. Because that's what we share with one another as human beings, we all have a heart beat. That's what makes us not different from one another." (Participant 5)

"I don't go to ceremonies, but I'm spiritual. I burn my tobacco, I talk to the creator, we smudge all the time, we follow the good path. That's traditional, following the good path. You can't work with the community and not be traditional. I think it's important in the culture, if you find people who can walk it. That's going to be the key." (Participant 6)

It is this writer's understanding that walking the good red road relates to finding harmony within oneself, the community, and the environment. As such, a Native approach to social work requires a collectivistic mindset, unlike the individualistic approach imposed on communities by Western social work. The theory of indigenization holds that social work should reflect local behaviours and practices. This requires approaching social work from a more compassionate perspective. The holistic view of social work practiced by Aboriginal social workers is not conducive to a Western framework, suggesting that the education and practice should grow from local, indigenous roots.

The most important thing in social work practice, according to one of the participants, is to approach it from the heart.

"I hope you're the type of worker that comes from here [points to heart]. Because if you can't come from a place of compassion rather than up here [points to head]... Clients need to know it's okay to just cry. We need to be strong enough to give them that place to just cry, no matter how much it hurts us as workers to hear the pain." (Participant 9)

Coming from the heart allowed social workers to connect with their clients. Empathy is considered a positive emotion among many Aboriginal social workers; the participants felt this was not encouraged as part of their social work education. From their perspective, formal social work education maintained that social workers should be able to detach themselves from the reality of the clients' lives and should approach social work practice from a more objective standpoint. A couple participants referred to this as being "stuck in their brain". According to the literature, Western social work espouses traits of individuality, rationality, and objectivity. These strict, detached approaches to practice were not found by the participants to be conducive to their methods of helping and healing. Critics of professional imperialism would make a similar argument.

Participants also explained their deeper understanding of their clients' pain by citing a biological connection. An Aboriginal worldview maintains that pain and trauma can also be shared genetically.

"Some of us carry that memory in every cell of our body, regardless of whether or not there's a passed-down oral history of trauma that our families have survived. And we carry that in our bodies. We may not be consciously aware of what it is, but it's there and it has an impact on our lives." (Participant 5)

"We have blood memories, so some things may not have happened to us, but certainly we understand the pain and the hurt of other generations." (Participant 3)

"In terms of dealing with conflict or just trying to heal a wrong that was done in the past, we use ceremonies to deal with that. And that's engrained, I believe, in our DNA." (Participant 1)

It appears that the participants' personal experiences of colonialism and generational trauma have given them a unique understanding of the pain felt experienced by their Aboriginal clients. This perspective to social work practice, that all are connected, impacts the relationships the social workers form with their clients, and the accompanying boundaries. While several of the articles reviewed above noted the close connection between Aboriginal social workers and their clients, such as Dumbrill and Green (2008) drawing attention to the importance of inclusion and interconnectivity, very little was found concerning the belief that memories and traditions being shared genetically or biologically.

Relationships and Boundaries

Aboriginal communities tend to be small and many participants felt that they were unable to maintain the strict boundaries with their clients that mainstream social work programs expected. Many of the Aboriginal social workers interviewed live in the same neighbourhoods or on the same reserves as their clients, attend and participate in the same ceremonies, and even know each other's families. Bennett et al (2011) also discussed the unconventional character of boundaries between Aboriginal social workers and their Aboriginal clients. Many of the participants felt it was unlikely that non-Aboriginal social workers would ever interact with their clients outside of a professional environment, nor would a situation like that likely present itself.

"The difference between me and a mainstream worker is I can't disconnect myself from the community. It's the community I live in, it feeds me too. Lots of other workers I know in the mainstream, they don't go to the places their clients are. They move in completely different circles. I don't have that option. There's only one Aboriginal community here." (Participant 5)

Participants felt as though mainstream standards for boundaries were ineffective and unsustainable. Many created their own standards, including signing contracts with clients about appropriate behaviour in the community and aligning themselves with performers at ceremonies rather than attendees. For some of the participants this helped them to keep their personal lives and their work lives separate. To look at this according to the theory of indigenization, some of the participants have developed their own tools to suit the particular needs of their community instead of trying to implement incompatible Western tools, which they find less successful. The potential for close relationships, however, could sometimes be an added benefit to the work.

"Everybody knows everybody. It automatically gives them a level of self-esteem because they're not coming to a stranger, they're coming to somebody that they know, that they can talk to. Just because it is an outside agency that is from the government, we're still people from [the reserve] working it to meet our own people's needs." (Participant 6)

Changes to Social Work Programs

In response to what they felt was lacking from formal social work education, the participants held opinions about what changes should be made to programs. Consistent with their previous responses, as well as the existing literature, such as Dumbrill & Green (2008) and Rice-Green & Dumbrill (2005), the participants had two primary recommendations: courses providing a detailed account of Aboriginal and Canadian history, and the effects of colonialism; and the opportunity for hands-on learning, including frequent placements and internships, and community involvement.

"I think that if that is engrained in the education of people who are studying social work, then it would definitely give them a more well-rounded perspective of

society and definitely of the Native people that they would interact with. Everybody would be better off." (Participant 1)

Having Aboriginal communities and styles of learning as the basis for knowledge indigenizes social work education. Aboriginal worldviews should be given priority. This does not require discarding Western knowledge. In this criticism of professional imperialism Midgley (2010; 2011) maintains that both streams can come together. As one participant noted:

"Even if it's a clinical program and it's family work, making sure in part of that curriculum you're going to look at indigenous ways of helping in terms of working with families. And what are certain Aboriginal dispute resolutions and circles. Integrating it into each course, ideally, would be awesome. It doesn't mean that your whole program is going to turn into an Aboriginal program, but it's respectful that this is the context that we're working in. Just approaching it like you would any other theory." (Participant 10)

Without an availability of formal training regarding Aboriginal approaches to social work practice, the participants often find themselves relying on traditional knowledge. Many of the participants stated they often turn to cultural practices when faced with a situation for which their formal education did not prepare them. In many cases, the use of cultural traditions is considered to be a best practice when working in Aboriginal communities.

Relying on Traditional Knowledge

As confirmed by the participants, Aboriginal people had their own way of dealing with community concerns and problems long before the settlers arrived. Echoing this statement, Huang and Zhang (2008), referenced earlier in relation to indigenization theory, state that social work should be seen as "an achievement of human civilization", rather than as an "invention" to be attributed to one culture and adapted by another. This perspective can also be seen in some of the participants' responses. As they explained, the imposition of Western systems of social welfare caused more damage than they did introduce benefits. Participants acknowledged that Aboriginal communities were not immune to social challenges and disruptions prior to the arrival of colonialism, but stated that the prevalence of negative social issues was never as extreme before as they are now.

"Before colonization, there was not a perfect system – there is no perfect system. But we've never had the higher rate of abuses and poverty and the issues that we have right now" (Participant 9).

As already noted earlier in the analysis, many aspects of mainstream, Western social work does not translate well to Aboriginal service users and communities. Midgley (2011) would argue that this is because of the disregard of the value of indigenous knowledge combined with colonial perceptions of superiority. Indeed, as one participant noted:

"The thing is that most of the information that we're given in social work programs is based on heterosexual, white study. So who's it really applicable to? Heterosexual, white people. Heterosexual, white males as a general rule." (Participant 5)

Holistic Approach to Social Work

In response to this, many of the Aboriginal social workers interviewed stated that they would often find themselves incorporating traditional knowledge and techniques into their social work practice to make it more applicable and appropriate to the situations in which they work. In some ways this is an unconscious move on the part of the social worker, as their cultural values are a part of who they are as individuals.

"As social workers, and as humans, our beliefs and viewpoints ultimately affect how we work with people, and part of being a social worker is making judgements. Clinical judgments based on our knowledge and skills, but our values and beliefs and worldview still come into play." (Participant 10)

For others, approaching social work practice from a traditional and holistic perspective was paramount. Employing traditional methods was explicit and purposeful.

"We do our work from a completely cultural perspective. Culture isn't something we add on, it's something that we do as part of the work. We use the teachings that we have culturally in order to accomplish our work, and often the work is helping our clients to access cultural activities, like sweat lodges or smudging ceremonies or drumming or whatever." (Participant 5)

"We try to do it in a culturally appropriate manner, trying to do it holistically, so looking at the physical, mental, emotional, and spiritual aspects of an individual." (Participant 3)

"There are different techniques that work differently that they don't have for non-Natives. When you refer to us, a cultural based, rooted program, you get further than giving them the non-Native traditional mental health or anger management." (Participant 6)

Westhues et al (2001) identified the holistic practice orientation of Canadian social work education as a strength, referring to the understanding of people in relation to social structures. A few of the participants, however, were of the opinion that mainstream social workers do not understand the subtleties of a holistic approach to social work. From their perspective, the categorization of social issues (for example, homelessness and addiction being separate issues requiring separate interventions) and the requirement of visible outcomes by mainstream social workers are incompatible with Aboriginal holistic values. Dumbrill and Green (2008) would agree with these thoughts, stating that the holistic nature of Aboriginal tools such as the Medicine Wheel are hard to grasp from a Western perspective.

In the meantime though, Aboriginal social workers often rely on best practices when working with their Aboriginal clients. Some of the most common best practices mentioned by the participants included: the use of traditional practices and ceremonies; the value of noninterference; using food as an incentive; and emphasizing listening as a tool.

Best Practice – Traditions

Some of the most common traditional practices, as explained by the participants, include: healing on the land; art expression; the understanding of dreams and visions; and ceremonies. Healing on the land, not a practice incorporated in mainstream social work, appeared to be specifically important to Inuit and northern communities. Korhonen (2006) also noted the value of healing on the land and connecting with ancestors.

"Because a lot of people lived on different camp sites, and one of the best things we can do is being on the land, having a chance to go down to the river where there's no television, no phones, no internet. You connect with the person and take time to be with them. For some reason it seems to have an effect, a circle compared to the four walls. I don't know why. Maybe it's part of the spiritual stuff. A lot of it has to do with being on the land where it's open. That makes a difference too." (Participant 4)

In some cases Aboriginal service users were encouraged to use their art as part of the healing process.

"I would say 60% have some sort of artistic knowledge that they can express in their art. They express in their art. They express what they feel and what they do. And some of the art is way-out and different, but they express trauma and they express that in their art." (Participant 7)

According to this participant, different kinds of trauma would manifest itself through different types of art. Some service users choose to paint or draw, while others make drums, learn songs, or craft things out of hide. The art allows clients to express what they have gone through, the trauma they have experienced, in a personally meaningful way. It is possible that this helps them circumvent the shame mentioned previously because it does not require them to express verbally to a social worker the events they endured. Regardless, the recognition of the trauma is an important part of healing, as confirmed by Brave Heart et al (2011).

As expressed by one of the participants, dreams and visions provided clarity and guidance to individuals. They are taken seriously by the Aboriginal community, and messages are carefully deciphered. As one participant described it, clients often come to them to discuss the meanings of dreams.

"Aboriginal people are very much into dreams and we try to decipher, to help them [the clients] decipher, their dreams. Most of the time they'll decipher them themselves. They'll come to you and say, 'I don't know what it means, but this is the dream I had'. They'll tell you and you just say to them, 'well, what do you see in this dream, what do you feel about this dream'. And they'll go on and on and they'll decipher the whole dream." (Participant 7)

The validity of dreams and visions are not readily accepted by mainstream social work, which values rational and verifiable skills and tools. However, in the case of Participant 7, he has had great success in his partnerships with mainstream agencies and their willingness to be open of the meaning of dreams. Professional relationships, along with their challenges and benefits, are further discussed below.

Finally, according to the participants, traditional ceremonies are regularly employed as part of social work practice. This includes, but is not limited to, sweat lodges, smudging, the use of wheels, and the use of traditional medicines. The benefit to clients can be great; as one participant explained it, the use of traditions is "rewarding, soothing, and makes total sense" (Participant 6) to clients.

"For us it's our healing in our own methods. Our own culture and ceremonies, things like that. That's a big step that the agency is taking, healing through our own traditional ways. Like sweat lodges and our own cultural practices." (Participant 2)

"Whenever we did our self-esteem they learned how to smudge. Everybody was given a leather for their protection, so now they all want medicines. We do a Thanksgiving Address. These are things that raise your self-esteem. It's about giving them more than just what's expected through your job." (Participant 6)

Zapf (2010) described how his Native co-facilitator would begin each class with a ceremonial smudge, prayer, and affirmations. The experience helped to connect students to the academic tasks ahead and was a "profound learning experience" (Zapf 2010, p.330) for the teachers and the students. In this case the use of traditions found validity in an academic environment, adding credibility to arguments that it should be considered a legitimate form of professional social work practice. This result would be supported by criticism of professional imperialism, as indigenous methods of teaching were found to be superior to Western methods, affirming the belief that universalism is not as attainable as mainstream social work may wish it was.

Best Practice – Non-Interference

Non-interference was offered above as an explanation as to why one participant chose not to explain the concept of generational trauma to their clients: "When families are involved with child welfare, they're not coming for [that kind of] service. It's a pretty intrusive thing" (Participant 2). Non-interference, as a value and as a style of social work practice, was expressed by other participants as well.

"My Native clients don't know what they want. As I sit there and I listen to them, I might be able to point them in a direction that they didn't know they wanted to go in. And it's their choice, I'm not forcing them to do that, but they find out a little bit more about themselves, which is my goal." (Participant 8)

"I can't do the work for them. They have to be able to do the work, but I'll be here to support them." (Participant 4)

"I talk about how I live my life, to some extent. I talk about the good things in our culture that are there to support us as human beings, I talk about harm reduction, I talk about safer sex. I talk about all of those things in a very genuine sort of way. And hopefully that let's people know that I come from a non-judgmental perspective." (Participant 5)

Non-interference was also noted by Weaver (1997) as being an Aboriginal value that social workers should respect. Weaver (1997) stated that interfering in the lives of others is often considered to be disrespectful and inappropriate within some Aboriginal communities, and that non-interference can be a common style of parenting, for example. To non-Aboriginal people this method can appear neglectful, while the intention is rather to allow children to explore the world and learn their own lessons. One participant described a situation they had as an outreach worker with an Aboriginal client. The social worker would spend time at Native agencies and with the clients, without identifying themselves as a social worker. When one client finally struck up a conversation and learned of the capacity in which the participant was there, the client expressed disbelief and complemented the social worker on being so "seamless". According to the participant, this non-interference approach was appreciated by the clientele.

Best Practice – Food as Incentive

Despite non-interference being a popular philosophy among many of the participants, this is not to suggest that they do not want to encourage their clients to change their circumstances for the better. In order to accomplish that, many of the participants stated that they use food as an incentive for clients to attend or pursue counselling and programming.

"Sometimes they [prison inmates] come for the food, sometimes they come just to get out of their cell. If they're not part of the ceremonies on the Native grounds then they have to stay in their cell, so even though they don't want to participate they can still come out. We try and get them to participate, but they don't always. Sometimes they fake it till they make it so that they can come out." (Participant 7)

"Food is a great ice breaker, right? You want to do education, provide food!" (Participant 5)

"If a kid's sitting there hungry they're not going to learn, so food is a big part of our alternative school. We feed them morning snack, we make sure they have a lunch. And when the kids are coming in after school there's a hot dinner for them." (Participant 3)

Part of this relates to the fact that many Aboriginal service users live in poverty, suffer from homelessness, or are unemployed. Providing food fulfils a basic need for many of the clients. The goal, according to the participants, is that the clients will also see the benefits of attending services at the same time. In some cases they do. In terms of the previous literature, the use of food was not mentioned.

Best Practice - Listening

Finally, the practice of listening was considered to be a best practice among the participants. Participants in the Bennett et al (2011) study noted that listening was an important skill when working with Aboriginal service users, as did the participants in this research. According to many of them, simply allowing a client to vent can be very effective, both in terms of the client's welfare and in the relationship building process.

"The love and respect and compassion are the most important tools. The education, the placements, your own experience go so far, but your respect, compassion, love, and understanding, those are the strongest tools you're going to have. Just listening, hearing, being there, letting them cry." (Participant 9)

"Listening to them. Don't put words in their mouths and don't finish their sentences for them. A lot of people seem to think that specific questions are going to give you the answers. Not even close. Specific questions just give you a narrow, narrow view, but when you take the time out to sit back and listen... you'll find that there's a pattern they've followed in order to get where they're at today." (Participant 8)

"Listening to their story. I think a lot of them feel they haven't been heard. And certainly helping them identify why they act, or why they're the way they are, because they don't understand that." (Participant 3)

The act of listening is certainly not foreign to mainstream social workers. Huang and Zhang (2008) argue that mainstream social workers value may of the same skills as indigenous social workers, including listening. From the perspective of the participants, however, the reasoning behind listening is different. Some of the participants felt that mainstream social workers listen with the intention of assessing a situation, finding causation for behaviours, and to subsequently offer advice on what they consider to be an appropriate lifestyle. Aboriginal social workers, on the other hand, feel they have no agenda and want their clients to feel comfortable expressing themselves in their own time.

When Unprepared

As a follow-up to questions concerning best practices for working with Native clients, the participants were also asked about how they would approach a situation with a client for which their formal education did not prepare them. According to the participants, this was a common occurrence. All the clients considered honesty to be paramount. They agreed that, if they were unsure of how to proceed in any given situation, they would promise to return to their clients at a later time with a suitable response. According to the participants, this would often entail consulting with a more experienced colleague or conducting their own research. The service users who participated in Harms et al's (2011) study believed that honesty was an important trait found in effective social workers. This suggests that the participants in this study are acting responsibly when they are honest with their clients about not having all the answers.

"It's about being truthful that I'm being upfront with the client saying, 'I'm not sure, but let's look at what we can do to assist you'. Certainly, looking at 'you're beyond my capabilities, so we need to include someone that can best meet your needs'. So being upfront and honest with them, absolutely." (Participant 3)

As with best practices, some participants said they would rely on traditional knowledge rather than clinical social work skills if necessary:

"I guess traditional healing. Those kinds of things that we didn't learn really in school. Going back to my own community or going out to places to find it for my own self, but not in the education system." (Participant 2)

"That's one of the benefits of being an Aboriginal person and being connected to the Aboriginal community. Through the years and through these experiences, I learned more and more about indigenous cultures and indigenous ways of being or helping." (Participant 10)

Some other participants noted that they would call in an Elder to help deal with the situation. The positive influence of Elders has been noted in many previous studies. Harms et al (2011), Korhonen (2006), Martel et al (2011), and Bennett et al (2011) all discuss Elders as being respected, knowledgeable, moral leaders in the Aboriginal community, that have the ability to wield considerable influence.

"I would bring in an Elder to support me. An Elder that's used to doing social work, or counselling, or has done therapeutic work with people before. I would probably even bring someone who's got spiritual connections to a higher power. Elders have the most knowledge, the most patience, and most love and understanding of mistakes. It makes them easier to talk to." (Participant 4)

"When they say 'this is what I feel' or 'this is what I'm going through' we can say we understand. And we do understand because some of that we've experienced and we decided to make those changes in our life. It gave us now the opportunity to help somebody else to make that change." (Participant 7)

Participant 7, who is employed as an Elder by their organization, advised that they were hired based on their personal experience rather than their education. Achieving respect as an Elder is not contingent on having a certain kind of education or academic knowledge. From this perspective, being qualified to impart knowledge on others does not require certification from an institution of higher learning. For Aboriginal people, life experience is considered an education in itself. Looking at this from the theoretical perspective to professional imperialism, it supports the criticism that Western standards are not appropriate for indigenous communities.

According to Participant 7, Aboriginal service users appreciate talking to them because the Elders have often had personal experience with what the clients are going through. Others noted that Elders hold considerable influence in their communities. This dilemma of education versus experience is further discussed below, along with the imperialistic notion that education is superior to experience.

Importance of Native-Specific Social Services

Finally there was consistency among the participants as to the importance of the availability and provision of Native-specific social services. For many, they felt that their clients would likely not attend mainstream services "because there's such a mistrust historically" (Participant 8).

"It is crucial. Many of our people won't go to mainstream agencies because of racism. I think it's absolutely crucial because it establishes a certain amount of

trust right from the get-go. A certain amount of openness in both directions." (Participant 5)

As an extension of this, many participants felt that the opportunity to attend Native-specific services gave their Aboriginal clients a sense of safety, comfort, and understanding that they might not receive at a mainstream agency. Participants were also secure in the fact that they could provide services whose standards were easily equal to mainstream services.

"As an Aboriginal health centre we still have the same high standards as another health care agency in terms of our credentials and our practices with people. But as an Aboriginal agency we are very safe, very comfortable, and it's very supportive. I know that my way of being is supported there." (Participant 10)

"Personally, I think that anything that can strengthen somebody's identity and give them some kind of guidance within the scope, I think is the most important thing you can give to somebody." (Participant 1)

"We're the largest growing demographic. I think we need to start looking at how can we help our own people. How can we take some of that stigma off of our people and what can we do to show that resiliency and emerge a stronger, healthier society." (Participant 3)

This last statement is in line with Midgley's (2010) criticism of the way social work has been imposed upon indigenous communities. Critics who see social work education and practice as part of the colonial structure would support indigenous communities being provided the opportunity to seize responsibility of their own social services. The opinion of theorists and researchers such as Weaver (1997), and of the participants, is that Aboriginal communities are comprised of strong people who are capable of creating solutions to their problems independently. Aboriginal communities are not constantly in need of Western social workers to swoop in and care for them, as though the Aboriginal people are "nothing" (Participant 9).

However, some participants were quick to note that despite the availability of Nativespecific resources, and what they consider to be the positive impact of these resources, one cannot assume that what an Aboriginal person needs is an Aboriginal service provided by an Aboriginal person.

"First ask the client. Do you want to go with your own culture, or outside of your own culture? What's more comfortable, what's more comfortable for the specific client? Sometimes they want to go within their own culture, sometimes they don't." (Participant 9)

"A lot of people are more church-spiritual than they are culture and traditionspiritual." (Participant 3)

"Maybe you think this program will help them. But what if that's an assumption that you're making because you think that's what would be good for them as an Aboriginal person, but really you have to understand each individual person and what's going to be good for them, and resisting the urge to universalize." (Participant 10) This idea that Aboriginal people may choose to refuse Native-specific services in favour of mainstream services relates to some of the previously discussed concepts, such as the mainstream perception of Aboriginal homogeneity and service users' feelings of shame. It has already been established that Aboriginal people are not a monolithic group of people devoid of any diversity. The existence of a Native-specific agency does not automatically imply that it is perfectly suited to an individual's unique heritage, language, culture, or relationship with their community.

Shame, which participants described earlier as a resulting effect of generational trauma, also plays a role in some service users' decision to refuse Native-specific services. As noted by some of the participants, space and resources on reserves are often scarce, meaning that many services are located in the same building. For example, sexual abuse counsellors might hold sessions in the same location as the social welfare office, the addictions counsellors, and the family welfare mediators. In small communities, someone attending a service they would rather keep private could easily be spotted by a neighbour. Instead, they choose to simply not seek out services.

"Maybe the community is small and they have a family member or someone they know who works in that organization and they don't want to go there because they're uncomfortable. Maybe it's something like that." (Participant 10)

A few participants noted the naivety of mainstream social workers in assuming that all Aboriginal people would benefit from Native-specific services. This challenge was mentioned above when discussing failed attempts at providing cultural education. To see this through the lens of professional imperialism, mainstream social workers automatically referring Aboriginal clients to Native social services is another assumption that the Western social worker knows best, regardless of their intentions. One participant reflected on a classroom experience that illustrated this kind of professional imperialism:

"I remember having a classmate once in my BSW [Bachelor of Social Work], and she was giving a presentation and there were some red flags. It was a race class. I remember asking the question, 'you have this Native client, what are you going to do with them?' Her example was 'I'll send them to this Native program', like that addresses it. You can't just assume that sending them to some Native program is what they need." (Participant 10)

Making referrals without consulting the individual strips the client of their agency and self-determination. As noted by some of the participants, some Aboriginal people may feel more closely connected to mainstream society than Native society, similar to how the children of immigrant parents sometimes feel they have more in common with the country they grew up in than in their parents' homeland. This has been reflected in the literature, specifically where van Gaalen (2009) noted that one should not assume that there is a uniform Aboriginal approach to social services, and that not all Aboriginal people benefit from services in the same way. Similarly, mainstream services are not presumed to fail if applied to select Aboriginal cases.

Dilemmas

Many of the participants admitted that they experienced dilemmas in the process of their duties. Though not all the participants agreed on the dilemmas, or experienced them to same degree, the most common were: balancing lifestyles; partnerships with mainstream agencies; the "tunnel vision" of mainstream social work education; the importance of the social worker's heritage; students and clients as teachers; and the debate of experience versus education.

Balance

Not all of the participants expressed experiencing a dilemma in combining their formal education and their traditional knowledge:

"I think I'm able to use both cultures. We're very respectful of both, making them talk, not rushing them. I that's something that connects both the cultures – being patient, taking time with the client, and having the confidence that they will make an effort." (Participant 4)

Those who did experience dilemmas faced different kinds of dilemmas. The challenge for some was combining mainstream education, expectations, and values with their traditional way of life.

"On the surface those are two different things. The challenge is walking that line – maintaining your culture, maintaining who you are, your identity, but at the same time educating yourself and surviving in society with a career and just trying to have that balance." (Participant 1)

"If you're a victim of a crime, the offender will go in front of a council of their peers [referring to restorative justice practices] – 'Why would you do that? Do you feel bad?' Over here they think that's so stupid, but in our community it's an embarrassment. So, do you go with the embarrassment or do you charge them with a crime? It's the same thing, different values." (Participant 6)

Others found that the dilemmas lie within their bureaucratic responsibilities.

"For example, if I got a job in mainstream child protection I could see how that would probably really start to create an issue for me. I think it would be hard for me, when I'm working with Aboriginal families. I have a feeling that I would probably come across a wall, in terms of trying to help them in a way that I see they can be helped. I think in that type of mainstream agency there's not a lot of room for indigenous ways of being unless it fits their legislation or their bureaucracy, which it doesn't necessarily." (Participant 10)

"You have to learn to walk in both those worlds. And how do you do that balance? I think we have to conform somewhat to mainstream society. It's not just about working with the people – if we get a pot of money we have to be accountable for that money. We still have to do what we need to do, but I still need to report back [to the funders]. And there are some staff who feel that's not our way, and I said 'well, it is if we want to be accountable and we want to

continue receiving that money. So I need your numbers'. And then I say, 'Do you want me to pay you in beads? Because I can pay you in beads if you want to really be traditional'." (Participant 3)

This same challenge was highlighted by Westhues et al (2001) as a weakness of social work education in Canada. In that study respondents felt that their extensive bureaucratic responsibilities detracted from their professional autonomy and social work values. Some of the participants of this study appeared to accept bureaucratic responsibilities as being part and parcel with the job. Other participants felt similarly to Westhues et al's (2001) respondents, that the bureaucracy of the job was conflicted with their values and created unnecessary challenges to the job.

Issues surrounding funding came up in other interviews as well. Two of the participants were employed by government agencies, and many of the other participant workplaces received government funding. This meant that many of them were required to keep records or provide services to certain demographics based on government standards and requests. For some, this kind of on-going colonial presence, as well as the designation of physical boundaries, created immense problems. Even Native-specific services were not entirely free to conduct their work as they saw fit because the bulk to funding came from mainstream funders. While a crucial aspect of social service provision, this research does not allow for a deeper exploration surrounding boundaries and funding.

Partnerships

Many of the participants described dilemmas in forming partnerships with the mainstream, both in regards to the education they received and as part of the profession. A couple of the participants, however, described the positive aspects of partnering with mainstream services, and their attempts to use partnerships as a way to combat prejudice.

"I feel very fortunate because when I deal with psychology or psychiatry, they're always very open. They're very open to discuss and they really try to understand our beliefs. When I go with a client, they try to be realistic in their beliefs, and they try to understand where we're coming from. We work together very well. We get calls from them all the time – 'Will you go and see so-and-so because he's having a problem. They won't talk about it with us, but they want to talk to you'." (Participant 7)

"I think it's been a big thing about creating relationships with mainstream service providers so that they know who to call, so they're not just calling reception and saying 'uh, who do I talk to?" (Participant 2)

"I carry a bundle [of supplies] for work with the Aboriginal offenders, and I used to lay that bundle out on the table at the change of shift. We'd answer questions and we'd talk a little bit for those that were coming in that were interested about it. We got a very good reception." (Participant 7)

Despite the unavoidable frustrations some of them felt in trying to work with mainstream agencies, some of the participants recognized the eventual benefits that would come from working together.

"I remember being in that forum and sometimes, as Aboriginal people expressing our concerns, it's hard to put away that frustration, when we've had such difficult relations with some people and areas, or just Canada and the government in general. It's hard sometimes to put that aside, to put those frustrations aside, and to be patient and see that they are ignorant, but it's not in a negative way. They just don't know. They're here because they want to know and they want to help. We have to try to come to the same level of understanding." (Participant 10)

Other participants talked about the resistance they felt from mainstream organizations in their unwillingness to compromise with Aboriginal groups or to respect Aboriginal values.

"I worked for another Native organization before, where we worked in the school boards, so we had a program that worked in the public and the Catholic school boards. And that was a big barrier for us because we're working with mainstream institutions. We did a lot of cultural programming in the schools, like just to smudge in the schools or bring some of our traditions in. It's a big barrier. They don't have any understanding of our culture and history." (Participant 2)

"If we actually want to do a proper service, then we should have four offices in each of the other jurisdictions so people would know I'm here, come talk to me. When you want to talk and you get the courage to talk, that's when you have to go." (Participant 6)

"I think that in the grand list of ethics to which the college [referring to the professional association] aspires to have all social workers and all social service workers adhere to is a great idea. I think it needs to be operationalized in a slightly different way." (Participant 5)

The majority of the participants in this research work for Aboriginal-specific services, implying that their mandate and policies are more conducive to an Aboriginal way of learning and working. Despite being supported in their environment, it appears that many of the participants continued to face challenges as a profession. According to the theory of professional imperialism, this resistance from mainstream social work to accept indigenous perspectives would be considered to be an on-going colonial influence. Critics of this kind of colonial imposition would reject the idea that Western values are superior. Askeland and Payne (2006), for example, called for the need for cultural diversity in social work education and practice, as they considered universalism to be unrealistic.

While the dilemmas related to partnerships with mainstream agencies do not relate entirely to the merit of their education, it indicates that the Western values are still strongly enforced as part of the profession. It also leads to a larger conversation that if occupational requirements do not adapt along with social workers' education, the impact of the latter has little value if it cannot be implemented.

"Tunnel Vision"

Similar to the rigidity mentioned in relation to building partnerships, some of the participants also spoke of the "tunnel vision" of their mainstream colleagues. Some of the

participants suggested that this narrow-minded kind of approach is incompatible with their Aboriginal values. As mentioned above, many of the participants advised that they prefer to address social issues from a holistic perspective that includes an individual's physical, mental, spiritual, and emotional health at the same time. They did not feel that this perspective was shared by their mainstream counterparts.

"Sometimes they can be so tunnel vision, only seeing one aspect and not seeing these other things that could be positive, or they could spin it in a different way." (Participant 10)

"Sometimes mainstream service providers have a purpose and they can't go outside the box. They're more narrow-minded, working in silos. We're trying to... we've got such a gamut of services, and trying to work them together." (Participant 3)

At least two of the participants, one who studied in a Native branch of social work education and one who studied in a mainstream college program, referred specifically to the term "silos" as a popular practice method in current social work education. This approach recommends individualizing a person's problems and addressing one concern at a time, effectively storing them in separate "silos". The very nature of this approach appears to be in conflict with a holistic Aboriginal worldview. Seen through the lens of professional imperialism, this is again another form of oppressive colonial influence. The individualistic nature of mainstream social work is in conflict with the values of community and inter-connectivity, which were highlighted as important to Aboriginal groups by both Dumbrill and Green (2008) and Zapf (1999). To dismiss these values in favour of Western values, which mainstream social work often assumes to be superior, is to dismiss the value of Aboriginal knowledge.

Social Worker's Heritage & Cultural Competence

Just about all of the participants felt that it made a significant difference to their Aboriginal clients that they were also Aboriginal. The participants found that clients were more relaxed, more open, and more engaged when working with someone of the same cultural background.

"They're very thankful that they do have somebody they can relate to, somebody that's from the community, or from 'the rez' as they say, somebody that understands the uniqueness of our culture. It kind of breaks down those walls that you could normally have to work a little harder at." (Participant 1)

"I think it plays a big part. I think that's just the legacy, how people have been treated. Not saying that non-Native can't work with us, but I think it does make a big difference." (Participant 2)

"I think a non-Native would have a hard time. Not being disrespectful, but it's easier when you're talking to one of your own. You can make the association in a different manner. It's the same thing, whether it happens over here or it happens over here, but they will see it as they're being judged." (Participant 6)

"Being part of the culture and having a bit more understanding and familiarity with our issues we're, I think, a bit more sensitive to being able to work with that family in a way that's culturally safe. We understand a bit more where they're coming from." (Participant 10)

The reasoning for the Native mistrust of social workers has been outlined in detail in previous sections of this study, and was repeated in much of the literature. Brave Heart et al (2011) noted the difficulty of some dealing with generational trauma to build trust and relationships. Weaver and Congress (2009) similarly discussed the injustices perpetrated by Western social workers against Aboriginal communities. The way in which Aboriginal social workers can identify with their clients and make them feel more comfortable also offers support to initiatives aimed at recruiting more Aboriginal representation

One participant was of the opinion that non-Aboriginal social workers would more often than not be ineffective with Aboriginal clients, stating that mainstream social workers tend "to be very aggressive in their approach". The participant also felt, however, that they would be equally as ineffective as an Aboriginal social worker with a non-Aboriginal client – "I can't direct a white person in any direction because I don't know where they're coming from" (Participant 8). Others were of a different opinion, believing that non-Aboriginal social workers had the potential to be very skilled at working with Native clients. The understanding was that cultural heritage does not need to be the deciding factor in a competent working relationship.

"For non-Aboriginal people working with Aboriginal people, it's fine that you have a different background, and it's not like you're going to be less effective than I will because you come from different backgrounds. But I think the best you can do, if you're working with a lot of Aboriginal clients, is really just taking that time to learn." (Participant 10)

"I think there is a track record for that, for people getting involved with different cultures, fully embracing it." (Participant 1)

"Non-Aboriginal workers can be just as effective as Aboriginal workers if they get it. And getting it has nothing to do with your brain. It's like anybody can be trained to be a counsellor, or a social worker. Very few people have a gift for counselling." (Participant 5)

These participants felt that some of the most important qualities of a social worker included patience, understanding, and compassion, all of which could trump an individual's cultural heritage. Respondents in Harms et al's (2011) research also made reference to many desirable qualities held by social workers, though they did not mention culture. One participant in this study referred to a high degree of self-awareness as being important for non-Aboriginal social workers working with Aboriginal clients, which is supported by Bennett et al (2011).

"If I'm aware of my own culture and I learn how to be comfortable with that, and understand how it colours my view of other people then I create a situation where (...) I can say, not that you're different from me, but I'm really different from you. Doesn't that give us more of an opportunity to learn from one another?" (Participant 5) As a companion to this discussion, many participants brought up the idea of cultural sensitivity, cultural competence and cultural safety. Some felt that learning about cultural competence as part of social work education helped social workers to be more prepared for working with Aboriginal service users.

"I think there has to be a basis in what you need to know [as part of social work], but put in cultural awareness, whichever culture you're going to be dealing with. If I walked into an Ojibwe community, they have different traditions and different values than the Mohawks. It would be a struggle for me, but I would be okay because I have my basis for social work. You have to have that extra class about cultural sensitivity." (Participant 6)

"Not that they're [Aboriginal service users] getting treated any differently, but at least you have the understanding of what that individual is and how that intergenerational trauma has impacted them and how to work with them." (Participant 3)

Other participants felt that the idea of cultural competence was either misleading, that it did not prepare social workers for working with culturally diverse clients the way it claimed to, or even that the idea of cultural competence was complete nonsense.

"I always don't like the work 'competence' – it sounds like you can just learn about someone's culture and then be competent enough to work with them. Almost like you take this training and then you're fine." (Participant 10)

"We don't have to waste our time becoming culturally competent, culturally sensitive, culturally aware. Because all we do when we go through that tap dance is we replace a very flawed set of assumptions for a slightly less flawed set of assumptions." (Participant 5)

Weaver (1997) referred to cultural competence as being an important part of formal social work education. In her research, cultural competence referred to self-reflection and awareness, developing sensitivity to other cultures, and building respect for service users. These are traits that some of the participants in this research referred to as being important qualities found in effective social workers. In conjunction with Weaver's (1997) research, this suggests that cultural competence would be an important aspect in preparing non-Aboriginal social workers to working with Aboriginal clients. However, one participant referred to the importance of a social worker "getting it", meaning that a good social worker will use their intuition and their natural ability to their advantage. The participant spoke of the difference between knowledge and understanding and the two not being synonyms of one another. From this perspective, some of the participants feel that classroom education will never prepare social work students for working with Aboriginal clients, regardless of how in-depth it may be.

One participant raised the point that non-Aboriginal people can work as "allies" to the Native community. They discussed the important role their boss plays in the community, despite not being Native themselves:

"She's done a lot of good work in our community and has a good rapport in our community, as a woman of colour and working with lots of different immigrant

communities before coming to our health centre. She's really good for it even though she may not be Aboriginal herself. She's someone that we, as an indigenous people, recognize as an ally. She's a good helper." (Participant 10)

The participant also explained that allies to Aboriginal people cannot identify themselves as allies, but must be identified, or chosen, by the community. As such, the Aboriginal community chooses what is important to them and what they consider to be a meaningful contribution to their welfare. Indigenous knowledge is given primary authority, as it would be in the indigenization of social work. According to Gray and Coates (2010b), proponents of indigenization, ways of addressing social issues should be appropriate to a community's demands and needs. By having the authority to determine who can or should be an active helper in their communities, Aboriginal people are able to guide social work practice according to their own values and beliefs.

Students as Teachers

The use of Aboriginal social work students as teachers in the classroom was mentioned by two of the participants. One considered it to be a positive thing, that they were able to share their knowledge with their less well-informed classmates.

"Even in my research class my professor invited me, if I wanted to do that one piece of the curriculum, to teach about or sharing about indigenous research processes. So I did a power point covering that part of the curriculum, which I didn't mind because I have some experience in doing Aboriginal research from before." (Participant 10)

The other participant saw the reliance on an Aboriginal student for information in response to the lack of Native representation as a negative attribute.

"The challenge with being pretty much the only Aboriginal student in the class is, just like if you're the only Aboriginal client that a social worker has, you're expected to provide all the education that other people are lacking." (Participant 5)

This participant commented that it made the learning and counselling processes "counterproductive". When uninformed faculty rely on a student to educate the class, the Aboriginal student is being denied the opportunity to learn. And again, it implies a Western assumption that all Aboriginal people are experts on their own culture. Considering the above discovery that many of the participants first learned about generational trauma in an educational setting, this would be a very misguided assumption.

One of the participants made special mention of what they considered to be the difference between culture and tradition. According to them culture refers to beliefs and worldviews, while tradition refers to actual practices. Self-identification with a certain culture does not require one to participate in specific traditions or speak certain languages. A student who identifies culturally as Aboriginal does not necessarily have vast knowledge about history or ceremonies. In fact, one participant advised that they were not informed of their Aboriginal heritage until they were eighteen years of age and had to discover the culture for themselves as an adult.

Experience versus Education

The debate of experience versus education has already been touched upon in terms of the lack of hands-on learning in formal social work education, and in how Aboriginal social workers address situations that their formal education did not prepare them for. From some of the participants, this writer was given the impression that personal experience was often valued over formal degrees and diplomas among both Aboriginal practitioners and Aboriginal clients. This is similar to one participant's feelings about the difference between being knowledgeable and actually understanding, mentioned in relation to the debate surrounding the value of cultural competence. Many of the participants made reference to how Aboriginal communities have always valued experience, the respect for Elders being evidence of this. Attendance rate of Aboriginal people at institutions of higher learning are very low. According to Statistics Canada (2006), only 7% of First Nations adults have a university degree, compared to 25% of non-Aboriginal adults.

A few of the participants stated that, while education was not necessarily in vain, it did not mean that those holding the degrees were qualified, in their opinion.

"I've worked with lots of social workers who have all kinds of paperwork on the wall, and social service workers, who don't have a clue how to actually connect with their clients. Because they're too busy making sure that they maintain good boundaries." (Participant 5)

One participant described how them education has given her clout in the professional community, but has done little else to enhance the work they does with her clients.

"Just having the degree itself opened the door. Other than that, it just built up a confidence of being able to apply for the jobs. It helped develop... well, my cynicism comes out for that, because the real healing you can only do as a person. It depends on you, how you are, where you lived, what you've come through, how you are as a person, and who you are as a worker." (Participant 9)

Another stated that they decided to get a university degree because they were tired of their work being devalued as compared to more educated colleagues, sometimes to the detriment of the client.

"I was just so sick of having social workers doing social work with my people and me having to be called a social assistant. They were always given promotions because they have the paper, but they don't have the skills. I just got fed up with them not knowing the culture while they practiced social work and shaming the people they were working with, shaming their own clients." (Participant 4)

Historically, personal experience has been very highly respected within the Aboriginal community. Elders, which some participants said they would turn to when they needed guidance with their clients, are chosen because they are experienced. As revealed in the literature review, including Korhonen (2006) and Martel et al (2011), Elders are mentors, guides, and keepers of traditional knowledge. As described above, to be respected as an Elder one does require a formal education. Their life experience is deemed more valuable.

"That's how Elders are chosen in the community. They're people who can help from life experiences. 'I've experienced what you're going through and this is what I did. This is what I did to straighten my life out and make changes, and if I can help you we'll work together on this and I'll walk you through what you need to do to make that change if you're willing to do that'. As far as helping somebody else, it's because of the experience." (Participant 7)

The debate of experience versus education has important implications. From the perspective of professional imperialism, the demands of employers for social workers to have credentials according to their standards are, once again, an imposition of Western values on Aboriginal communities. The mainstream community, by demanding certain credentials, implies that they know what is best for the indigenous people. The feeling of some of the participants that their more traditional methods, such as working from the heart and including Elders in finding solutions, suggests that a formal education may not be as vital as the mainstream would like to assume. Though independently run Native-specific agencies are free to hire whomever they please, many Aboriginal service users must still use services from non-Aboriginal, government funded agencies and organizations. This may include hospitals, government welfare offices, child protection services, and probation services, where educational requirements are very strict.

On the other hand, as stated by some of the participants, the world has changed. For the Aboriginal people, the social environment in which their communities existed shifted with the arrival of colonial powers. The trauma that exists today is a new phenomenon with which the Aboriginal community did not need to deal with historically. A few of the participants stated that it may be in Aboriginal people's best interests to seek out skills that were previously foreign to them to help them deal with equally foreign situations. Not to mention participants claims that some of what they learned in mainstream social work education has been useful.

Regardless, as one participant put it: "If you value one more than the other, you lose out. You need to balance it, but you also need to not devalue one over the other" (Participant 9). This is consistent with Midgley's (2011) claim that both Western and local knowledge can complement one another. Working as a team may be the best approach to providing social services holistically so that all parties can exist in harmony.

DISCUSSION

This writer set out to explore how Aboriginal social workers apply their formal education to working with their Aboriginal clients in a culturally appropriate setting. Sub-questions included which aspects of formal education were the most useful, do Native social workers find themselves relying on traditional knowledge, and what kinds of dilemmas do they face when transferring knowledge from one community to the other. Ten Aboriginal social workers of various educational and experience backgrounds were interviewed. These interviews were then analyzed using thematic analysis, and through the help of theories of professional imperialism and the indigenization of social work as a theoretical framework.

The findings of this study suggest that for Aboriginal social workers, the duties they perform are more than just part of a job. They describe a professional stance where there is no clear separation between work and life. Their social lives and their professional lives intertwine, which is unusual and unique in comparison to mainstream social workers. The participants spoke

of a shared history and bond between them and their clients that they feel mainstream social workers cannot understand or relate to. Aboriginal social workers tend to feel an emotional connection to their clients that, while responsible, contradicts popular practice. The trauma inflicted upon Native communities by colonialism impacted Aboriginal people as a whole, meaning that both service providers and service users have first hand experience as to what this really means. Mainstream cultural groups in Canada cannot say they have the same kind of shared collective history.

The participants of this study have explained that, coming from a place of such deep understanding of their clients' needs, Aboriginal social workers work to infuse the services they provide with Native values and beliefs. They do this to ensure that their clients feel comfortable and safe in an environment that supports and understands them. Aboriginal people are the largest growing demographic in Canada, so ignoring their particular needs cannot be an option. Both the participants and the earlier research suggests that formal mainstream social work education does not adequately prepare students to work with Native clients, despite social workers' responsibility to offer competent services in response to the unique social, cultural, and political environment of an individual's needs.

It is interesting that Aboriginal social workers consider themselves to be effective despite an insufficient education because their traditional and cultural knowledge fills the gaps, a luxury not available to mainstream social workers working with Aboriginal clients. Considering the importance of traditional and cultural healing, teaching, beliefs and ceremonies in the work that they do, as has been described by the reviewed literature and the participants, it can be concluded that an Aboriginal worldview deserves to be given a position of respect within the social work community. Indigenizing social work for Aboriginal people de-centres Western knowledge and prioritizes indigenous knowledge when it comes to materials produced, educational content and style of learning, and method of practice. Rather than simply criticizing the ineffectiveness of Western social work in addressing Native concerns, indigenizing social work in Canada would mean allowing First Nations, Inuit and Metis educators to consult on, develop, and provide social work education relating to their own communities. Considering the responses suggesting that addressing the effects of generational trauma requires the inclusion of cultural practices, it makes sense to indigenize Aboriginal social work in Canada.

There also appears to be a need to instil within non-Aboriginal social workers an appreciation of Aboriginal worldviews. For the same reasons stated above, regardless of their field of employment, all social workers are likely to come in contact with Native clients. In the Canadian context, this is unavoidable. As seen in the results, the level to which non-Aboriginal social workers are ignorant about Native history, culture, and concerns is staggering. According to the participants, many Aboriginal people are equally as uninformed about their history. Some have internalized a Western version of historical events that are not necessarily true to reality. Non-Aboriginal social workers need to understand these issues, and how they unconsciously play a role in the on-going colonialism of Native groups, in order to appreciate why Aboriginal clients don't trust non-Aboriginal social workers. It is the nature of social workers to seek to address their clients' needs from a cultural, political, and social position, but without Aboriginal-specific knowledge and skills, non-Aboriginal social workers are not capable of providing them with the best possible service.

The imperialistic quality of social work education and the profession not only has a negative impact on service users, but on social work students as well. Statistics show that Aboriginal people are over-represented in almost all social issues. In this way it is clear that the imposition of Western values has not had a positive effect on Aboriginal communities. Continuing to insist on educating social workers using individualistic, clinical, Western

knowledge constricts students' abilities once they enter the work force. By disregarding Aboriginal knowledge, mainstream social work is contradicting their own values of offering competent, suitable, and non-judgmental services to clients. Introducing non-Aboriginal students to Aboriginal worldviews gives them a basis from which to work more effectively with their Aboriginal clients.

Recommendations, based on the information found in the interviews, would be to offer mandatory classes offering an introduction to Aboriginal cultures to all college and university social work students. Similar to this, and based on the opinions of the participants, another recommendation is to encourage community involvement in the provision of Aboriginal knowledge, as well as securing practical placements for social work students at Native-specific agencies. In terms of the social work profession, recommendations would include re-evaluating mainstream standards and codes of conduct to better reflect boundaries and relationships between Aboriginal social workers and their Aboriginal clients. A re-evaluation of credentials should also include the recognition of personal experience and how it can be a positive addition to a person's professional qualifications.

Despite the discovery of many interesting results, this writer also came across other areas that would require further research. These included the colonial influence on funding and physical boundaries, and ways of addressing diversity within Native groups as part of formal social work education. These were all mentioned briefly in the analysis as interesting avenues to explore that were mentioned by the participants. Some participants also talked about whether or not they would take a different approach with an Aboriginal client than they would with a non-Aboriginal client, and vice versa. On this matter there was no consensus. Unfortunately, these findings did not directly impact of research questions and this writer made the decision to omit them from the final product.

This writer would also consider ways in which the research could have been improved, some of which has already been mentioned in the methodology section above. It would have been preferable to include the Aboriginal community in the design and analysis of the research. It would also have been preferable to nurture stronger relationship with the participants, had the circumstances allowed for it. In hindsight, this writer also wishes that the time constraints had allowed for second and third interviews to be conducted with the participants, allowing for further topics to be explored. A more in-depth study would have also included interviews with non-Aboriginal social workers about what challenges they encounter when working with their Aboriginal clients, and Aboriginal service users' opinions what they considered to be effective counselling and programming. These views would give a wider understanding of how to address the effects of generational trauma from all sides.

The theories provided a suitable framework in which to understand the participants' opinions and beliefs about formal social work education and practice. In some instances, however, the theoretical perspectives could not explain some of the participants' statements. For example, the participants' opinion that their personal history can have such a strong impact on their ability to perform as competent social workers implies that this may also be true in other cultural communities as well. Could a student from Africa or South America, for example, similarly apply their Western education to their home communities, using their local cultural understanding as a filter for the information? Should this be accurate, it challenges the idea of indigenization of social work, where it is believed that indigenous knowledge should be the primary knowledge source. If indigenous groups can so easily apply Western, mainstream values and knowledge to a local context, then what need is there to de-centre Western structures? The

theoretical perspectives of professional imperialism and indigenization of social work were unable to provide a framework in which these questions could be answered.

Despite the presumed clarity with which this study's results seem to appear, there is danger in swinging too far in either direction. Both perspectives are ethnocentric in their approach, though this is not necessarily a fault. Both Western and indigenous social work is developed within a certain social and economic climate with the intention of serving a specific population, in response to their singular attitudes and beliefs. Both groups also believe that they are providing the best and most relevant services to their respective communities. To abandon one completely in favour of the other defeats the purpose of a multicultural society and living in harmony with one's neighbour.

Separation and alienation has the potential of resulting in a repeat of historical injustice. Instead, it is recommended that Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal groups cooperate with each other. Diversity and mutual respect should be fostered. Even critics of professional imperialism, such as Midgley (2010) and Lambe (2003), would reject the notion that Western values should be unilaterally dismissed. They instead believe that Western social workers can learn from their Aboriginal counter-parts, and vice versa, and both perspectives have worth and value in practice. In the same vein, cultural diversity does not automatically imply moral opposites. Participants in this research could identify some way in which their formal education enhanced their ability as social workers, suggesting that unique cultural groups can find common ground with one another.

REFERENCES

Aboriginal Affairs and Northern Development Canada (2013). *Aboriginal Peoples and Communities*. Available at: http://www.aadnc-aandc.gc.ca [Accessed 21 February 2013]

Alexander, J. (2004). *Cultural Trauma and Collective Identity*. [e-book] Berkeley, California: University of California Press. Available through University of Ottawa Library website http://www.biblio.uottawa.ca [Accessed 7 March 2013]

Allpress, J., Barlow, F., Brown, R. & Louis, W. (2010). Atoning for Colonial Injustices: Group-Based Shame and Guilt Motivate Support for Reparation. *International Journal of Conflict and Violence*, 4(1), pp. 75-88.

Appiah, K. (1994). 'Identity, Authenticity, Survival: Multicultural Societies and Social Reproduction' in Gutman, A. ed. *Multiculturalism – Charles Taylor*. Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press.

Askeland, G. & Payne, M. (2006). Social Work Education's Cultural Hegemony. *International Social Work*, 49(6), pp. 731-743.

Associated Press (2012). Arkansas Republican Rep. John Hubbard calls slavery "blessing in disguise", *NY Daily News*, [online] 7 October. Available at: http://www.nydailynews.com/news/politics/arkansas-gop-attempts-distance-controversial-statements-new-books-article-1.1177004 [Accessed 7 April 2013]

Bennett, B., Zubrzycki, J. & Bacon, V. (2011). What do we know? The Experiences of Social Workers Working Alongside Aboriginal People. *Australian Social Work*, *64(1)*, pp. 20-37.

Boxill, B. (1994). The Culture of Poverty. Social Philosophy and Policy, 11(1), pp. 249-280.

Brave Heart, M. et al. (2011). Historical Trauma Among Indigenous Peoples of the Americas: Concepts, Research, and Clinical Considerations. *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs*, 43(4), pp. 282-290.

Bryman, A. (2008). Social Research Methods, 3rd ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Byrne, M. (2001). Data Analysis Strategies for Qualitative Research. *AORN Journal*, 74(6), pp. 904-905.

Dominelli, L. (2010). Globalization, Contemporary Challenges, and Social Work Practice. *International Social Work*, *53*(*5*), pp. 599-612.

Dumbrill, G. & Green, J. (2008). Indigenous Knowledge in the Social Work Academy. *Social Work Education*, *27*(*5*), pp. 489-503.

Elias, B. et al. (2012). Trauma and Suicide Behaviour Histories Among a Canadian Indigenous Population: An Empirical Exploration of the Potential Role of Canada's Residential School System. *Social Science & Medicine*, 74, pp. 1560-1569.

Eyerman, R. (2013). Social Theory and Trauma. Acta Sociologica, 53(1), pp. 41-53.

Faith, E. (2010). 'Indigenous Social Work Education: A Project for All of Us?' in Gray, M., Coates, J., Yellow Bird, M. eds. *Indigenous Social Works around the World: Towards Culturally Relevant Education and Practice*, Surrey, England: Ashgate Publishing Limited.

Forrester, D. (1974). Western Academic Sophistry and the Third World. *Economic and Political Weekly*, *9*(40), pp. 1695-1700.

Getty, G. (2010). The Journey Between Western and Indigenous Research Paradigms. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 21(1), pp. 5-14.

Gordon, T. (2010). Imperialist Canada. Winnipeg, Manitoba: Arbeiter Ring Publishing.

Gray, M., & Coates, J. (2010a). 'Indigenization' and Knowledge Development: Extending the Debate. *International Social Work*, *53*(*5*), pp. 613-627.

Gray, M. & Coates, J. (2010b). 'From Indigenization to Cultural Relevance' in Gray, M., Coates, J., Yellow Bird, M. eds. *Indigenous Social Works around the World: Towards Culturally Relevant Education and Practice*, Surrey, England: Ashgate Publishing Limited.

Harms, L., Middleton, J., Whyte, J., Anderson, I., Clarke, A., Sloan, J., Hagel, M., & Smith, M. (2011). Social Work with Aboriginal Clients: Perspectives on Educational Preparation and Practice. *Australian Social Work*, *64*(2), pp. 156-168.

Harper, A. (2006). *Ending Violence in Aboriginal Communities: Best Practices in Aboriginal Shelters and Communities.* Ottawa: National Aboriginal Circle Against Family Violence.

Huang, Y. & Zhang, X. (2008). A Reflection on the Indigenization Discourse in Social Work. *International Social Work*, *51*(*5*), pp. 611-622.

Korhonen, M. (2006). *Suicide Prevention: Inuit Traditional Practices that Encourage Resilience and Coping*. Ottawa: National Aboriginal Health Organization.

Lambe, J. (2003). Indigenous Education, Mainstream Education, and Native Studies. *American Indian Quarterly*, 27(1&2), pp. 308-324.

Loppie, C. (2007). Learning from the Grandparents: Incorporating Indigenous Principles into Qualitative Research. *Qualitative Health Research*, *17*(2), pp. 276-284.

MacDonald, D. & Hudson, G. (2012). The Genocide Question and Indian Residential Schools in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Political Science*, 45(2), pp. 427-449.

Martel, J., Brassard, R., & Jaccoud, M. (2011). When Two Worlds Collide: Aboriginal Risk Management in Canadian Corrections. *British Journal of Criminology*, 51, pp. 235-255.

Midgley, J. (2010). 'Promoting Reciprocal International Social Work Exchanges: Professional Imperialism Revisited' in Gray, M., Coates, J., Yellow Bird, M. eds. *Indigenous Social Works around the World: Towards Culturally Relevant Education and Practice*, Surrey, England: Ashgate Publishing Limited.

Midgley, J. (2011). 'Imperialism, Colonialism, and Social Welfare' in Midgley, J. & Piachaud, D. eds. *Colonialism and Welfare: Social Policy and the Legacy*. Cheltenham UK: Edward Elgar Publishing Limited.

Payne, M. (2005). *Modern Social Work Theory*, 3rd ed. New York, NY: Palgrave MacMillan.

Rice-Green, J. & Dumbrill, G. (2005). A Child Welfare Course for Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal Students: Pedagogical and Technical Challenges. *Journal of Technology in Human Services*, 23(2-4), pp. 167-181.

Saul, J. (2010). Two Fronts of Anti-Apartheid Struggle: South Africa and Canada. *Transformation: Critical Perspective on Southern African, 74*, pp. 135-151.

Schnarch, B. (2004). Ownership, Control, Access, and Possession (OCAP) or Self-Determination Applied to Research. *Journal of Aboriginal Health*, pp. 80-95.

Schwartz, D. (2013). Inside Attawapiskat's financial troubles, *CBC News*, [online] 9 January. Available at: http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/story/2013/01/09/f-attawapiskat-finances-faq.html [Accessed 7 April 2013]

Spiwak, R et al. (2012). Complicated Grief in Aboriginal Populations. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience*, 14(2), pp. 204-209.

St. Denis, V. (2011). Silencing Aboriginal Curricular Content and Perspectives Through Multiculturalism: "There Are Other Children Here". *Review of Education, Pedagogy, and Cultural Studies*, 33(4), pp. 306-317.

Statistics Canada (2006). *Aboriginal Statistics at a Glance*, Cat. no. 89-645-X. Available at: http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/89-645-x/89-645-x2010001-eng.htm [accessed 21 February 2013]

Syed, K. (2010). Storied Understandings: Bringing Aboriginal Voices to Canada's Multicultural Discourse. *Policy Futures in Education*, 8(1), pp. 71-81.

Sztompa, P. (2000). Cultural Trauma: the Other Face of Social Change. *European Journal of Social Theory*, 3(4), pp. 449-466.

Taylor, C. (2012). Interculturalism of Multiculturalism? *Philosophy and Social Criticism, 38*(4-5), pp. 413-423.

Tin, C. (2011). Is the Development of an Indigenous Perspective on Social Work Values Justified? A Preliminary Conceptual Exploration. *China Journal of Social Work, 4(1),* pp. 83-94.

TRC (2013). *Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada*. Available at: http://www.trc.ca [Accessed 15 May 2013]

van Gaalen, R., Wiebe, P., Langlois, K., & Costen, E. (2009). 'Reflections on Mental Wellness in First Nations and Inuit Communities' in Canadian Institute of Health Information, ed. *Mentally Healthy Communities: Aboriginal Perspectives*, Ottawa, Ont: CIHI.

Vickers, P. (2009). 'Ancestral Law and Community Mental Health' in Canadian Institute of Health Information, ed. *Mentally Health Communities: Aboriginal Perspectives*, Ottawa Ont: CIHI.

Weaver, H. (1997). Training Culturally Competent Social Workers: What Students Should Know About Native People. *Journal of Teaching in Social Work, 15(1/2), pp. 97-111*

Weaver, H. (2010). 'Indigenous Social Work in the United States: Reflections on Indian Tacos, Trojan Horses and Canoes Filled with Indigenous Revolutionaries' in Gary, M., Coates, J., Yellow Bird, M. eds. *Indigenous Social Works around the World: Towards Culturally Relevant Education and Practice*, Surrey, England: Ashgate Publishing Limited.

Weaver, H. & Congress, E. (2009). Indigenous People in a Landscape of Risk: Teaching Social Work Students About Socially Just Social Work Responses. *Journal of Ethnic & Cultural Diversity in Social Work, 18*, pp. 166-179.

Wesley-Esquimaux, C. & Calliou, B. (2010). *Best Practices in Aboriginal Community Development: A Literature Review and Wise Practices Approach*. Banff, AB: Aboriginal Leadership and Management, The Banff Centre.

Westhues, A., Lafrance, J. & Schmidt, G. (2001). A SWOT Analysis of Social Work Education in Canada. *Social Work Education*, 20(1), pp. 35-56.

Woolford, A. (2009). Ontological Destruction: Genocide and Canadian Aboriginal Peoples. *Genocide Studies and Prevention*, 4(1), pp. 81-97.

Whitbeck, L. et al. (2004). Conceptualizing and Measuring Historical Trauma Among American Indian People. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 33(3/4), pp. 119-130.

Wiles, R. (2012). *What are Qualitative Research Ethics?* [e-book] Bloomsbury Publishing. Available through University of Gothenburg Library website http://www.ub.gu.se [Accessed 11 May 2013]

Yellow Bird, M. (2010). 'Terms of Endearment: A Brief Dictionary for Decolonizing Social Work with Indigenous Peoples' in Gary, M., Coates, J., Yellow Bird, M. eds. *Indigenous Social Works around the World: Towards Culturally Relevant Education and Practice*, Surrey, England: Ashgate Publishing Limited. Zapf, M. (1999). Bicultural Teaching of Helping Approaches: Integrating Native Indian and Western Perspectives in a Social Work Classroom. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *3*(*4*), pp. 327-337.

APPENDIX 1 – Interview Guide

Section 1: Participant

- 1. What is your cultural heritage?
- 2. What is you education (degree, institution, date of graduation)?
- 3. Where do you work? What is your current position?
- 4. Describe the demographics of your clientele (age, gender, culture, etc).

Section 2: Background

- 5. What are some of the most common social issues your clients deal with?
- 6. What is your familiarity with the term "generational trauma" and does it play a role in how you practice social work?
- 7. How common is it to work with a client who is affected by generational trauma?
- 8. Are your clients aware of, or do they consider, the impact generational trauma has had on their lives?
- 9. What is the best practice(s) for working with Native clients dealing with the effects of generational trauma?

Section 3: Education

- 10. Did your formal education address Aboriginal issues at all?
 - If yes, how so?
 - If no, do you consider it to be a deficiency in your education?
- 11. What aspect of your formal education did you find most useful?
- 12. Were you able to apply your formal education to a Native setting?
- 13. How do you approach a situation with a client for which your formal education did not prepare you?
- 14. Do you find any dilemmas in combining your formal education with your traditional knowledge?

Section 4: Benefits to Clients

- 15. Has there been a universal applicability to your formal education, or is there is a lack of cultural sensitivity to Native culture?
- 16. In general, how important is it to offer Native specific social services to the community? What kind of services are most important?
- 17. Why, if at all, is it important to address Native cultures as part of formal social work education?
- 18. Would you like to see any changes to social work programs at Canadian universities or colleges?

APPENDIX 2 – Informed Consent



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG

INFORMED CONSENT

Dear Participant:

You have agreed to be interviewed as part of my graduate thesis.

This research project is part of my Masters in Social Work and Human Right at the University of Gothenburg in Sweden. In order to ensure that this project meets the ethical standards for good research, I promise to adhere to the following principles:

- Participants will be given information about the purpose of the project
- Participants have the right to decide whether he or she will participate in the project, even once the interview has been completed.
- The collected data will be handled confidentially and will be kept secure so that no unauthorized person is able to access it.

For clarity, the interview will be recorded; this recording will be destroyed once the interview has been transcribed. Some data may be modified in the final analysis to protect participants' anonymity. The data collected will be used for this project only.

You have the right to refuse any questions you wish not to answer, or to terminate the interview at any time without explanation.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me, or my supervisor, at any time.

Student: Annalisa Rasmussen annalisa.rasmussen@gmail.com

Supervisor: Lena Sawyer lena.sawyer@socwork.gu.se



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG

INORMED CONSENT

 $\hfill\square$ I wish to participate in the interview study and I have acknowledged my above-mentioned rights.

 \Box I agree to be recorded for the purpose of this interview and I acknowledge that it will be destroyed after the study is completed.

Name and Signature

Place and date